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SAN PEDRO RIPARIAN NATIONAL
CONSERVATION AREA

TUESDAY, JULY 15, 1986

HousE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
: SuBcoMMITTEE ON PuBLic LaNDSs,
COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 1:23 p.m., in room
2257, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John F. Seiberling

(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.
Mr. SeiBerLING. The Subcommittee on Public Lands will please

come to order.

The subcommittee is going to hear testimony today on three

bills.

First, we will take up H.R. 4811, which would designate a San
Pedro Riparian National Conservation Area on BLM lands in Ari-
zona. It was introduced by Hon. Jim Kolbe, who represents the dis-
trict in which this area lies, and the bill has been cosponsored b
all of his colleagues in the Arizona delegation, including our col-
league on the Interior Committee, John McCain, and the commit-
tee's chairman, Mo Udall.

I believe Mr. McCain is here and in addition to inviting him to
sit with us, I would be happy to recognize him. But first, let me
just make a couple of other observations.

Designating a BLM national conservation area is something the
Congress has done infrequently. There are presently three such

- areas Only: One designated in 1970—the King Range National Con-
servation Area in northwestern California; one in 1976—the Cali-
fornia Desert National Conservatior. Area was designated by the
Federal Land Policy and Management Act; and nne in 1980—the
Steese Mountain National Conservation Area in Alaska designated
by the Alaska Lands Act.

Nor is it all that often that we have such unanimity of support
for a bill from a group as diverse as Arizona's congressional delega-
tion. We did have such support for Arizona’s wilderness bill in
1984, and I think the results were excellent. Hopefully, we will do
as well with this bill. :

It is my belief that the BLM lands and their resources have not
received the attention that they deserve from this committee or
from the Fublic. It is clear that these lands have many special re-
sources of great importance to the public and that their proper
management and conservation is of great importance to the West
and to the Nation as a whole. This bill recognizes a particular re-
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source of importance, and I commend its sponsors for bringing it
before us and I look forward to hearing the testimony on it.

Before proceeding tc our first witness, and without objection, let
us have printed at this point in the hearing record, a copy of the
bill, H.R. 4811.

[The bill, H.R. 4811, follows:]
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9911 CONGRESS .
20 SESSION » ® 48 1 1

To establish the San Pedro Ripurian National Conservation Aren in Cochise
County, Arizons, in order to assure the protection of the riparian, wildlife,
archaeological. “puleantologienl, scientific, cultural, educational, and recre.
ational resaurees of the conservation drea, and for other purposes.

IN THE HOUSE 'OF REPRESENTATIVES

May 13, 1086
Mr. Kouse (for himself, Mr, Ubpavi, Mreo McCan, Mreo Stese, and Mr. Rupn)
introduced the following bill; whizh was referred to the Committee on
Interior and Fosular Affairs

. ¥
A BILL

To establish the San Pedro Riparian National Conservation

Area in Cochise County, Arizona, in order to zssure the

protection of the riparian, wildlife, archaeological, paleonto-
logical, scientific, cuitural, educational, and recreational re-

sources of the conservation area, and for other purposes.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
2 tives of the Uniled States of America in Congress assembled,
3 SECTION 1, ESTABLISHMENT OF CONSERVATION ARFA.

4 () EsTABLIBHMENT.—(1) There is hereby established
5 the S8an Pedro Riparian National Conservation Area (in this
6 Act referred to a2 the “conservation area’’).

7 (2) The conservation ares shall—
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(A) consist of Federal Iands acquired by exchange
or purchase; and

(B) be managed by the Secretary of the Interior,
acting through the Bureau of Land Management, (in
this Act referred to as the “Secretary’) in accordanc-.
with the provisions of thi: Act.
(3) The conservation area sball not cover more than

60,000 acres.

(b) Bounparies.—Lands to be included in the conser-

vation area are generally depicted on & map entitled “Bound- .

&ry Map, San Pedro Riparian National Conservation Area”,

and 51 Federal Register 8715, which together with a legal
description, reference A21410, shall be on file and available
for public inspection in the offiees of the Secretary of the
Interior, Washington, District of Columbia, and in appropri-
ate State and local offices of the Bureau of Land Manage-
ment in the State of Arizona. The Secretary shall finalize the
boundaries of the conservation area no later than five years
after the date of enactment of this Act.
SEC. 2. MANAGEMENT OF CONSERVATION AREA.

(a) MaNaGEMENT,—The Secretary shall manage the
conservation area—

(1) in accordance with the provisions of this Act,
snd where rot inconsistent with the provisions of this

Aect, the principles of the Federal Land Policy and
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Management Act of 1876 (43 U.S.C. 1701 et seq.);
and
(2) in 2 manner that conserves, protects, and en-
hances the riparian, wildlife, archaeological, paleonto-
logical, scientifie, cultural, educational, and recreation
resources of the conservation ares.

(b} OTER Usgs.—The Secrctary may allow uses other

than those specified in subsection () if he can show that such-

uses will have no significant adverse effects on the primary
purposes for which the conservation area is established,

(¢) No DisposITION OF Lanps WITHIN CONSERVA-
TION AREA.—Notwithstanding any other prdvision of law,
lands within the conservation area shall not be available for
disposition, except through exchangé to improve boundaries.
SEC. 3. MANAGEMENT PLAN.

(a) DEvELOPMENT OF PrLaN.—No later than two years
after the date of enactment of this Act, the Secretary shall
develop a plan for the comprehensive and long-term manage-
ment, development, and protection of the conservation area.
The plan shall be develcped with full opportunity for public
participation and comment, and shall contain provisions de-
signed to assure protection of the riparian, wildlife, archae-
ological, paleontological, scientifie, cultural, and recreation

resources and values of the conservaiion area.
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(b} Usk or ConservaTION AReA.—The plan devel-
oped pursuant to subsection (a) shall generally provide for
visitor use of the conservation area. Notwithstanding the pre-
ceding sentence, the Secretary may limit visitor use, close
portions of the conservation area to public use, or allow use
of the conservation area by permit only (to be issued by him
with appropriate conditions) in order to insure protection of
the conservation area’s resources and values as provided in
this Act.

(¢) REsraRcH IN CONSERVATION AREA.—In order to
assist in the development of appropriate management strate-
gies for the conservation area, the Sceretary may authorize
research on matters inciuding the environmental, biological,
hydrological, and cultural resources in the conservation area.

(d) PrivaTe MANAGEMENT.—The Secretary may enter
into cooperative agreements with appropriate State and local
agencies or private organizations for the management of any
portion of the conservation area in accordance with land use
plans for the conservation area developed pursuant to the
provisions of this Act.

SEC. {. MULTIPLE USE ADVISORY COUNCIL.

The Secretary of the Interior shall establish a Multiple

Use Advisory Council which shall advise and recommend to

the Secretary appropriate management practices to imple-

ment the provisions of the land use plan and the purposes of ‘

= 411

LLTCOPY AVAILABLE

FCSPRNCAQ062



€ =3 @ P I

Hel

5
this Act. The members of the council shall be appointed by
the Secretary and shail include representatives from Cachise
County.
SEC. 5. GENERAL PROVISIONS,

(a) WiTHDRAW FROM MINING. —Subject to valid exist-
ing rights, the lands described in section 1 are hereby with-
drawn from all forms of appropriation under the public land
laws, including mming and mineral leasing laws and the Geo-
thermal Leasiﬁg Act,

(b) ReEGULATIONS.—The Secr~tary is suthorized to
issue regulations necessary to implement the provisions of
this Act.

(¢) VIOLATIONS OF AcCT.—Any person who violates
any provision of this Act or other regulations issued by the
Secretary to implement this Act shall be subject to a fine of
up to $10,000, or to imprisonment for up to one year, or

hoth.

(d) COOPERATIVE AGREEMENTS.—The Secretary may

enter into cooperative agreements with appropriate State and
local agencies for enforcement of the provisions of this Act
and regulations issued pursuant to it.

(¢) ENDANGERED SPECIES ACT.mNothing in this Act
shall supersede or otherwise affect the Endangered Species

Act of 1973 (16 U.8.C. 1530 et seq.).

HR 4811 1H
Lo
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() AcQuISITION OF LaNDs.—Nothing in this Act shall
affect State or private inholdings within the boundaries of the
conservation area as described by the Secretary except as
they may be acquired by exchange or purchase but not by
condemnation.

SEC. 6. REPORT TO CONGRESS.

No later than five years after the date of enactment of
this Act and every ten years thereafter, the Secretary shall
furnish to the appropriate committees of the House of Repre-
gentative and the Senate, a report on the implementation of
ﬁn’s Act. Such report shall include a detailed statement on
the condition of the resources within the conservation area
and the Bureau of Land Management’s ability to achieve the
management goals specified under this Act.

SEC. 7. AUTHORIZATION. -

There are hereby authorized to be appropriated such
sums as may be necessary to carry out the provisions of this
Act.

o
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Mr. SeieerLING. And ] am happy to recognize our colleague from
Arizona, Mr. McCain.

Mr. McCain. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I would
again like to express my appreciation to you for the opportunity to
join you today as we consider this measure. I would also like to ex-
press my appreciation to you for your continued efforts to conserve
the great natural beauties of our Nation and your particular inter-
est in the State of Arizona.

I would like to congratulate my esteemed friend and colleague
who represents this area so ably, Cochise County in Arizona. That
is Congressman Jim Kolbe. Without his efforts and dedication in
bringing this bill to where we are today, I don't believe that it
would have been possible. Congressman Kolbe has been deeply con-
cerned about this area for many vears.

Mr. Chairman, 1 request that my statement be made a part of
the record, and I will make my remarks even briefer.

Mr. SemserLING. Without objection, it will be included in full.

Mr. McCain. Mr. Chairman, I believe that this bill embodies a
good approach to conservation as well as its other features. It sets
up a council, with local representation, to assist the BLM in devis-
ing a long-term management plan and determining the appropriate
uses for the area. While the area is closed to future development,
existing uses are preserved for their lifetime.

I am confident, given passage of this legislation, that the San
Pedro Riparian National Conservation Area will be beneficial to
Cochise County, the State of Arizona, and, indeed, our entire
Nation. I hope we can act quickly on this measure. And I urge my
colleagues on the subcommittee to feel free to come and view this
absolutely magnificent part of our country. We would love to host
¥ou in our great State of Arizona,

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SeisErLING. Thank you.

Are there any other opening remarks? Mr. Strang?

Mr. StTrRANG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be very brief.

I would like to compliment my colleague and my friend, Mr.
Kolbe from Arizona, for introducing this bill and to draw the atten-
tion of the committee to some language in here which I will be
asking about as the testimony moves forward to try to clarify two
things: The definition of riparian, how it relates tv any, if there are
any, upstream water rights, and the question of whether or not the
business of reserve water rights is addressed or not addressed in
this legislation.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SeiBerLING. All right. Thank you. :

If there are no further opening remarks, we will hear from our
first witness, our distinguished colleague, Mr. Jiin Kolbe of the
Fifth District of Arizona.

[}:ir_ep]ared statement of Hon. Jim Kolbe may be found in the ap-
pendix.
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STATEMENT OF HON. JIM KOLBE. A U5, REPRESENTATIVE FROM
THE STATE OF ARIZONA

Mr. Kouge. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 1 don't know whether you
would like the others who have statements to join me at the tahle
at this time.

Mr. SeiRerLING. Well, we will call on them, Why don't you go
ahead?

Mr. KoLBe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I do appreciate the opportunity to speak to you on this bill, H.R.
4811. T have a full statement which, with your permission, I would
like to have inserted in the record at this poini,

Mr. SeiserLING. Without objection, it will be inserted in full.

Mr. KouBe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will just make my re-
marks very brief.

This bill, as Congressman McCain indicated, is one that I have
sponsored with every member of the Arizona delegation, and it
would designate the San Pedro National Conservation Area in Co-
chise County, AZ, which is a county that borders Mexico to the
south. For those members who believe that Arizona is only a sun-
baked, desolate State with only the Grand Canyon as its redeeming
feature, I hope that those of you that have a chance to get out and
see this or to see pictures of it or to hear a little bit of my testimo-
ny, I hope that will dispel that myth.

We are all proud, and justifiably so, of the districts and the
States that we represent, and certainly I am no exception to that. !
grew up on a ranch in Santa Cruz County, just a few miles from
this particular area. And there we have :nlling green hills, streams
that nourish giant cottonwoods, and air that is as clean as any
place on Earth. The House Interior Committee has played an
active role in seeing that we are able to maintain that natural
beauty, and for that, Mr. Chairman, I salute you, the distinguished
members of this subcommittee, the full committee, and most espe-
cially the chairman of the Interior Committee, tay colleague from
Arizona, Mo Udall. :

The San Pedro River, which is the subject of this legislation,
flows north from Mexico into the United States. It passes near the
city of Sierra Vista and the towns of Hereford, Charleston, St.
David, and Fairbanks. The area for designation, currently consist-
ing of 43,000 acres, lies in a narrow strip along 30 miles of river
bottom between St. David and Hereford. Along this river can be
found one of the most important areas in the country for riparian
wildlife, as well as archaeological and historical sites.

The ecosystem along the river is one of the best remaining in Ar-
izona. Because of the year round water and the riparian forests,
the San Pedro is home to approximately 161 species of birds, in-
cluding neariy 20 percent of the Nation’s nesting population of the
rare gray hawk; 80 species of mammals, including raccoons, mule-
deer, whitetail deer, javelina, bobcats; 12 species of fish; and 69 spe-
cies of reptiles and amphibians. The area is home to over 100
known prehistoric and historic sites and 9 known fossil sites. We
can only guess as to how many more of these sites might be discov-
ered given the time and the ability to study the area.
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Since the Federsl Governmuent acyuired this land a lew months
ugo by meuans of a land exchange~—un exchange that, | might add.
did not cost a penny to the public—it has been closed to the public
while studies and guidelines are being prepared. But controiled
aecens 1o the area could eventually include significant opportuni-
ties for hiking, horseback riding, bird watching, nature studies,
camping, and %unting. The extent of these possible uses wil! be de-
termined in the management plan based on the guidelines that are
dictated by this legislation. H.R. 4511,

The purposes of the bill are several: To place the area under the
stewardship of the Bureau of Land Management; to defline the re
sources which Congress believes to be preeminent. and therefore &
need to be protected; to provide direction to the Bureau as they at-
tempt to formalize their management guidelines; 1o ensure that the
Bureau is carryir.g out the purposes of this act in line with con-
gressional intent by requiring a report to the House and Senute on
the progress and implementation of this act: te ensure full public
participation and comment by establishing an advisory council te
asaist in the development of the management plan and in carrying
out that plan; to establish legal enforcement provisions which
would enable the U.S. Government to prosecute individuale found
guilty of violating the provisions or regulations of this act.

| want to take a moment to mention that [ believe the Burean of
Land Management in the State of Arizona, including Dear Bibles,
the State director, and Les Rosenkrance, the manuger of the Saf-

ford District of BLM, and all their stafl, deserves commendaltion for.

the job they have done thus far on this project. The kind of support
thig bill enjoys in Arizona is directly related to their work. They
have done a marvelous job of educating the public about the impor.
tance of this area, holding numerous public hearings throughout
the State (0 hear everyone’s concerns about possible uses and
abuses in the area. In March, they completed a complicated land
exchange in order to acquire the property at no cost to the taxpay-
er, and they are working with a volunteer managemen! steering
committee in developing management guidelines in order 10 ensure
that the process continues in a very wide oren and public way.
Without their dedication and high professionalism. | think this bill
and the support that exists for its Easmage would not exist.

The rest of my testimony. Mr. Chairman, goes into some of the
specifics of the bill, and it is included in the record. | know there
are other groups that want to make some statemems. And for
those who are not heve Loday. | hope that their comments will also
be entered into the record of this hearing. : '

I would like to. in conclusion, just reiterate that | think that the
Burenu of Land Manugement has done an excellent job in getting
this project started. The fact is widely recognized in my State, )

In fact, the Arizona Game and Fish Commission han written \o
me in suppart of this legislation and to express their beliel that the
BLM is t guslified lo administer the wide array of resources
that are found in this aren. And | would ask that thewr letier be
also included in the record. i it might, at this point.

Mr. Seimercine. Without objection. it wili be.

[Eprror’s nure.—The above-mentioned letier may be found in the
appendix. See table of cantents for page number. | :
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Mr. Kovse. The Arizona Republic newspager, in Phoenix, recent-
ly editorialized in favor of this legislation. They concluded that the
sooner this bill is passed, the better—and quoting from that editori-
al—"because this land deserves help both from the BLM and the
peopie of Arizona. It should be a part of our national trust.” |
cqllxl drl:'t agree more, and I hope the members of this committee
will also.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SeiBerLING. Well, thank you.

I notice that the bill provides for establishing a multiple-use ad-
visory council to recommend the management practices and imple-
mentation of the land-use plan. Except for the withdrawal from
mining and the mineral leasing laws and the Geothermal Leasing
Act, how would the administration of this area be any different
from any other BLM lands? .

Mr. KoLBE. Well, on the surface of it not different. The actual
degree to which the management or the actual uses to which it is
put might be different will be determined by the management
plan. But from a legal standpoint, it is not different.

Mr. SEIBERLING. So basically, what this does apart from with-
drawing from the mining laws is identify the area and emphasize
that visitor use and conservation of natural and cultural values are
to be stressed. Is that basically what it does?

Mr. Kouse. Mr. Chairman, I think that is an accurate statement.

Mr. SeiserLING. All right. Well, thank you.

Mr. Hansen?

Mr. Hansen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

It is interesting that on this committee we are constantly coming
up with new definitions. In 1964, we defined what a wilderness was
in the 1964 wilderness bill.

Mr. Chairman, maybe if I could address you or Mr. Kolbe, I am
not quite sure. Is a national conservation area defined in any other
previous pieces of legislation, or are we establishing one now that
defines the term?

Mr. SeBERLING. | see that the members have listened to my
opening remarks about as much as they usually do.

Mr. HanseN. I apologize, Mr. Chairman. [Laughter.] ‘

Mr. SEIBERLING. There are three: one is the King Range, one is
the California Desert, and one is the Steese Mountain National
Conservation Area in Alaska.

Myr. HANsEN. I heard that, Mr. Chairman, but what I didn't hear
was the definition of the term. '

Mr. SeiserLiNG. Well, I don’t think there is a definition.

Mr. HanseN. That is what I am driving at.

Mr. SeiBerLING. Each had its own legislation and it is, in effect
an ad hoc designation. I try to discourage these sort of third sys-
tems, unless there is a specific reason for having them in a particu-
lar place, because we don’t have any statutory guidelines, such as
we have for wilderness areas, for example.

Mr. Hansen. Well, if I may say so, when we were debating the
Utah wilderness bill, I made a point of defining the terms that
were put in by Congress, like “primitive area,” many years ago.
Wilderness Area and other areas have been defined by statutory
law. I have no objection to what the gentleman is trying to do. |
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concur that it is very laudatory and a meritorious piece of legisia-
tion. I just wonder if we need a definition of this. It would help to
define it because we may want to do one in Utah. Are we going to
use the Arizona definition, or the inspired version that you just
mentioned in the other three in your opening remarks?

Mr. SEIBERLING. Let me say that in Alaska I didn’t like the idea
of creating the Steese Mountain National Conservation Area. |
thought it was an effort to seem to be protecting an area when in
fact we were not giving it very much protection. But the Senate in
their wisdom decided to put it in.

So 1 have some of the same feelings the gentleman does, that we
have something here that is not within any of the standard con-
cepts that we have developed over the years. It is not a national
park, it is not a national monument, it is not a wilderness area,
and it is not just ordinary BLM land. So you really have to make
an ad hoc definition in the particular legislation. )

Mr. HaNsEN. I would assume as close as we have come to that is
line 20 on page 2 where we get into section 2, management of the
conservation area.

Mr. KoLge. Exactly.

Mr. HanseN. There under “Management” we take it over to
page 3, line 15. That is our criteria for how this is going to be han-
dled, I guess, and that is pretty broad.

if I may respectfully ask the gentleman, do you think this defini-
tion is satisfactory for what {’ou are trying to establish, or'dos it
worry you that we are possibly using some very broad and loose
language, not knowing where it will lead and that possibly, the
intent of your bill will be somewhat changéd as people attempt to
determine what you are trying to accomplish? _

Mr. KoLse. Well, Mr. Chairman, I might add that that argument
could apply from either direction that you come to this legislation
from. There are those that think it is too brcad because there
ought to be more specific direction to BLM to make sure the don’t
go off in the wrong direction with it. There are those that think it
ought to be left very, very broad so that we don't limit any possible
ques from it. So it all depends on which direction you are coming
rom.

But I think the chairman’s point is an accurate one and this land
doesn't really fit other definitions. It certainly is not wilderness
area, and it really doesn’t qualify as a national monument or na-
tional park, but it certainly has something different than the other
land which BLM manages for strictly multiple-use purposes. This
land was in private hands and requires legislation in order to spe-
ciﬁcallf protect it, so I think the conservation definition is one es-
sentially that, as the chairman suggests, is an ad hoc one, and per-
haps those lines at the top of page 3 really suggest it as much as
anything: in a manner to conserve, protect and enhance, and then
stating what the purposes, the particular values of this land are
that we are attempting to conserve, protect and enhance.

Mr. Hansen. I don’t want to do any damage to your bill because
I think you have the right idea. [ am merely asking the question,
do you feel at this time, we could tighten up the definition so that
you accomplish what you really want? 1 know that one of the big-
gest frustrations any of us have in any legislative body is to pass
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something we believe is right, turn it over to our friends who ad-
minister it and see it administered 180} degrees differently tha: we
anticipated.

I remember being sponsor of the Utah no-fault bill in 1870. BOK.
the lawyers sure fouled that one up in a hurry. When | was sﬁea -
er of the Utah House, | insisted on more laniuage of intent than 1
did in the 1970 bill so the courts would know how to interpret legis-
lation. I am just saying 1 want to see this bill have the effects you
folks want, because [ think it will do just exactly what it says. [
understand the area is gorgeous, but i agree with the chairman,
also, that it is not well defined. We sort of picked it out of the air.
Somebody in BLM will be forced to draw up his own definition of it
just like they say, “the most powerful man in government is the
young lawyer who writes the regulations.”

Mr. KoLBe. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Hansen, | appreciate your com-
ments and yes, we are certainly willing to work with you on a defi-
nition that we might want to put into the law that perhaps defines
what a conservation area is if that is going to be used in the future.
We used it because working with BLM in going through the list of
possible designations nothing really worke and since conservation
area had been used in three other instances it seemed to fit most
nearly the kind of middle ground management that the land re-
quires, and that is why we have used that here. But [ would be
hagpy to work on drafting revisions.

Mr. Hansen. You are another precedence cese here. I mean, you
are the fourth case.

Mr. Kousk. Right.

Mr. HANSEN. What do we look at when number 5 comes along?

I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SeiBERLING. Well, the only thing this has in common with
the other three and the only things they have in common with
each other is they have the same title. But each one is governed by
a separate statute, so that is the problem.

Mrs. Vucanovich? o

Mrs. VucanovicH. | have no questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SEIBERLING. Mr. Strang? :

Mr. STraNG. Thank you.

Jim, my initial questions here concern simply the water situation
under this bill as it relates to Arizona water law. Are there any
ditches or private water rights in and around the area that you
know of?

Mr. KoLBe. There are significant water rights that are involved
here, but this essentiall&( protects all of them. As | mentioned. this
is downstream from Mexico and upstream from the Gila River
Indian Tribe, which is laying claim to the entire San Pedro water-
shed. None of those claims have been adjudicated at this point, so
in a sense this basically protects all of those existing claims. I
think it would be accurate to say that as it is laid out here and
without specific language as it is, it is satisfactory to all parties,
including Sierra Vista, which is concerned about their water rights
in the area. But there are no significant rights in the United States
upstream from this.

Mr. STRANG. Now, you have got 20-some wells either in or adja-
cent to the area as | understand it, and there is some fear that
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maybe the pumping for municipal uses is piacing enough oi a
burden on the river that, in a phrase, could reverse it. [ don't know
how you do that. But is there any way that we should provide that
the riparian nature of this thing which you have drafted here
somehow has to be subordinate to natural flows in the river? In
other words, if you get a drought, who is going to pay? Does every-
body pay as we do? Everybody gets a little Jess water? Or is the
riparian nature of the river guaranteed and the wells are then cut
off? Is there any provision for that in Arizona law?

Mr. KoLBE. No.

Mr. STRANG. Are there any priorities? Should the BLM go in and
file for water under Arizona law? I see where the Audubon Society
has tried to.

Mr. KoLBE. Yes, they have filed under Arizona law, as have the
Indians which have overlaid an existing claim to this, as has Sierra
Vista, as the other communities that draw water from this area
would file claims, and all those would be adjudicated in Arizona
through our process that we have in the Department of Water Re-
sources.

Mr. STrRaNG. Would you have any feeling about language in your
bill which stated that this particular conservation reserve did not
create a Federal reserve water right? ‘

Mr. KoLge. [ would prefer that we would not have such language
in there.

Mr. StrRanG. Would you want language that says it did create a
Federal reserve water right? A

Mr. KoLBEe. I prefer that it just exactly stay neutral as it is here.

Mr. STrRANG. Would you like language that said with regard to
water this is neutral? It neither convey nor not convey, it is neu-
trall] “;ith regard to State water rights, or Federal reserve water
rights?

Mr. KoLee, I might. I will get an answer specifically to that,
rather than commit myself on the spot on that. I think that is
what we are attempting to do, to say it is neutral in that regard by
not addressing that issue in the bill.

Mr. Strang. All right. Se your intent is that it be neutral with
regard to Federal reserve water rights?

Mr. Koise. That is correct.

Mr. StrRanNG. Thank you. 1 have a copy of the draft San Pedro
River Resources Conservation Interim Management Guidelines
here. It states in the “Introduction” that this document details
management objectives that will be “effective for 2 years until the
lox{%-term San Pedro Management Plan can be completed.

ere these guidelines drafted in expectation of a bill being en-
acted designating the area as a conservation area? In other words,
can we expect these guidelines to reflect what the BLM intends to
do in the area in the next 2 years? '

Mr. KoLBe. I would say in a preliminary sort of way yes, al-
though these preliminary guidelines, if we are looking at the same
thing—the Draft Inter-Management Guidelines, dated April 1986,
that you are looking at?

Mr. STRANG. Yes.

Mr. Kouse. Yes, those are certainly preliminary and given an in-
dication that is based on the interim advisory committee that has
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been working with BLM to develop the Erogram. But they really
can go no further at this point until they have legislation.

.Mr). STRANG. I8 it necessary to close the area to hunting in your
view?’

Mr. KouBe. | would think most of the area. Yes, I would think
most of the area. | am not certain that all of it needs to be posted,

Mr. Stranc. Is that because of the size? )

Mr. KoLge. Well, because of, I think, the density and high use it
is ﬁ)ing to have in that area. )

r. STRANG. One more question, Mr. Chairman.

The interim management guidelines also have some information
regarding water qua%ity and problems, coming back to that. It is
my understanding the river flows north out of Mexico. What treaty
and foreign policy considerations must the BLM address that you
know of?

Mr. KoLge. Absolutely no treaty guides us in this matter. There
is an interesting issue that is raised here because far and away the
more significant water issues with Mexico, as you are aware, are
on the Colorado River where the water is flowing south into
Mexico. So we find ourselves on the other side of the issue here.

Mr. STrang. I appreciate what you are doing, appreciate the bill,
and [ raise the questions only because we have a series of very seri-
ous water questions in all of the Western States that are appropria-
tion States. I want to be sure they were not setting out a precedent
which gets us in a bind dealing in Nevada, Colorado, Idaho, Wyo-
ming, and so forth, and that is the only reason for the purpose of
these questions, to try to get at the reserve water right issue.

I have no more questions.

Mr. SEiBERLING. All right. Thank you.

Mr. Richardson.

Mr. Ricuarpson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Actually 1 had come
here to express my strong support for my colleague from Nevada’s
bill, Harry Reid. But I want to commend my colleague from Arizo-
na for his bill. It looks like a good piece of legislation. I just want
him to answer one question relating to the archeological and pale-
ontological finds that exist in this area.

Is there an active University of Arizona program involved in
some of this research, too?

Mr. KoLBe. Yes, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Richardson, there is such a
program. As a matter of fact, in my visit down there a couple of
months ago we were accompanied by an archeologist from the Uni-
versity of Arizona who has been doing the research and the initial
work on this first site, which is the only Spanish presidio extant in
the United States, that is remaining, where there are actual walls
remaining. They are in very serious disrepair at this point and not
much is remaining, and the BLM is very anxious to get the protec-
tion of this legislation so that they can get in there and protect
what is left. And in the meantime, not identifying the location to
anybody, it is an extraordinary site and has ail kinds of important
archeological implications, as well as all the Indian sites along the
river.

Mr. RicHArpsoN. I commend my colleague for his legislation. Mr.
Chairman, if we can only get enough BLM personnel to take care
of the area, I think we will be all right.
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But | mainty came here to express my support for Mr. Reid’s bill.
1 have to leave, Mr. Chairman, g’hank you lor calling on me.

Mr. Seisertine. Thank you.

Mr. Kolbe, | understand that Sierra Vista is a very rapidly ex-
panding city, is that correct?

Mr. KoLBE. Yes, sir. Very rapidly.

Mr. SeiskrinG. And that they get their water from underground
sources”’

Mr. Kowse. They get their water from a wellfield which is close
to this area, that is correct.

. Mr'i SuiperLING. Now does this wellfield affect the flow into the
river?

Mr. Kowuse. Mr. Chairman, I cannot say with any certainty about
that. We do not believe that it does. That issue of the adjudication
of those rights will still be determined, and ultimately 1 believe
that we can say that this Congress will ultimately make that deter-
mination because of the Indian claims that exist on the river there
" and that will be part of a broader settlement.

Mr. SeiserLING. If it expands to the point where it dries up the
river, then what will be left of this conservation area?

Mr. Kouse. There is a study which is beini completed now, and |
don't have the data so I can onlv talk in the most general terms
about it. A study which is being completed now with regard to the
expansion of the mining facilities at Cananea, Mexico, 30 miles
south., upstream from this. There has been substantial drilling of
new wells at Cananea that could expand their use by as much,
based on the size of the wells—they are being very close-mouthed
about what capacity they are going to have, but it would appear
from the data that we can get that it could be expanding their ca-
pacity, and [ think my figures are correct, from 10,000 to 50,000
acre-feet, a {ivefold increase. The study that is being done at least
on a preliminary basis suggest that even that will have no impact
30 miles downstream.

_ I'don’t believe the domestic water use that Sierra Vista is talk-
ing about—there is no heavy industry there, the main facility is
Fort Huachuca—would have any major impact on this area. i

Mr. SeiBERLING. So you feel that you can afford to bypass the
question of water rights because there is not likely to be any
impact on the area?

Mr. KoLpe. Mr. Chairman, | think they must be bypassed and
they must be addressed as they are now in the court system, as
they are being addressed now. :

Mr. SBeiseaLinG. Thank you. If there are no further questions, we
will go on to the other witnesses on this bill. [ will ask them all to
come up to the table. Ms. Elizabeth Morris, Director of the Office of
External Affalrs, Bureau of Land Management; Mr. Michael Greg-
ory of the Grand Canyon Chapter of the Sierra Club; and Mr.
Brock Evans, vice president of the Audubon Society.

Ms. Morris, welcome.

[Prepared statements of Elizabeth Morris. Michael Gregory, and
Brock Evans may be lound in the appendix.)
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PANEL CONSISTING OF ELIZABETH MORRIS. DIRECTOR, OFFICE
OF EXTERNAL AFFAIRS, BUREAU OF LAND MANAGEMENT, U.S.
DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR; MICHAEL GREGORY, CON-
SERVATION CHAIRMAN, GRAND CANYON CHAPTER, SIERRA
CLUB; AND BROCK EVANS, VICE PRESIDENT FOR NATIONAL
ISSUES, NATIONAL AUDUBON SOCIETY

Ms. Morris. ] appreciate the opportunity to appear here today to
support H.R. 4811, a bill that would establish the San Pedro Ripari-
an National Conservation Area in Cochise County, AZ.

The San Pedro area is a unique area with many outstanding and
varied rescurce values. The bill before the subcommittee assigns te
the Bureau of Land Management the responsibility of protecting
this unique and beautiful area ih a manner that WilfJ enhance
public appreciation of the significant natural resources along the
San Pedro River. We believe it is appropriate that this area be
managed by the Bureau of Land Management and appreciate the
endorsement for BLM management by the bill’s sponsors, the Ari-
zona congressional delegation.

We strongly support enactment of H.R. 4811, if amended as sug-
gested herein.

The area covered by the act currently contains 43,371 acres of
land acquired by BLM. We support designation of this acreage as
the San Pedro Riparian Conservation Area, but see no reason for
including in the bill the provision that the area shall encompass
not more than 60,000 acres.

The San Pedro area is about 30 miles long and 2 to 3 miles wide
and contains a high-quality riparian ecosystem. It is presently
managed by BLM for its many resource values under the broad
mission given to the Bureau by the Federal Land Policy and Man-
agement Act ¢¢ 1976, to manage lands under principles of multiple
use. This means that appropriate attention is given to riparian and
aquatic values, wildlife Eabitat, soil, vegetation, watershed, histori-
cal and cultural resources, and recreational activities.

The area contains a diverse wildlife population. Approximately
260 species of birds are thought to frequent the area, including
about 20 raptor species. The most notable of these is the gray
hawk. Big game species include mule and white-tailed deer and ja-
velina. The area also serves as a migration corridor for wildlife spe-
cies moving in and out of Mexico. There are no known threatened
or endangered species in the area.

The San Pedro area also affords opportunities for a variety of de-
veloped and diverse recreational activities. In addition, there are
122 known archeological sites within the area, and there is a
strong possibility there are many more.

The area also includes sites representing all stages of human oc-
cupation of the Southwest over an 11,000-year period. These pro-
vide a unique opportunity for interpretation.

There are also nine known veterbrate fossil sites, at least two of
which are highly significant. These paleontological sites provide an
excellent opportunity for scientific research and development.

H.R. 4811 would refine the principles under which the San Pedro
area would be managed. It would continue multiple-use manage-
ment of the area by BLM, identify the resource areas of most con-
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cern to the Congress, establish congressional direction for the man-
agement of the area, and give ihe Secretary additional authority to
enter into cooperative agreements for enforcement of the laws and
regulations relating to the area. However, the legislation would
close the area to mining or mineral or geothermal leasing. We
object to this provision and recommend that the bill retain the au-
thority of the Secretary for mineral leasing.

In addition, we also find the reporting provisions in H.R. 4811 to
be burdensome and unnecessary.

The San Pedro area is truly a unique area with many outstand-
ing and varied resource vaiues.

This concludes my prepared statement, but I would be more than
happy to answer any questions.

Mr. SeiserLING. Well, thank you.

] am a little puzzled by the statement on page 4 of your testimo-
ny that says “We support designation of this acreage as the San
Pedro Riparian Conservation Area. However, we see no reason for
including in the bill the provision that the area shall encompass
not more than 60,000 acres.”” What is the precise nature of the ob-
jection to that? That you don’t have a boundary definition or what?

Ms. Morris. The area currently under management by BLM in-
cludes the 43,371 acres.

Mr. SEIBERLING. Yes.

Ms. Morris. We feel that the bill should only speak to the acre-
age currently under BLM management.

Mr. SEIBERLING. | guess the idea was that maybe the BLM would
acquire additional land. Is that the thought?

Ms. Morris. That is a possibility. Yes.

Mr. SEIBERLING. Mr. Kolbe. ‘

Mr. KoLse. Mr. Chairman, if I might. Yes; that is exactly right.
There are, as you may have seen from the map, little chunks——

Mr. SEiBERLING. I haven’t seen the map, that is a part of the
problem.

Mr. Kouse. I am sorry. I will happily provide this map to you,
my only copy here. )

There are small areas where I believe it is going to be neces-
sary—private holdings inside of it where it is going to be necessary
for BLM to acquire very small holdings, and I believe it can be
done through exchange, not through costs. I believe the objection of
BLM is really an objection of the Office of Managament and
Budget—OMB.

Mr. SEIBERLING. Are the boundaries on this map presently the
42,000 acres or do they include the 60,000?

Mr. KoLsg. That is the 43,000 acres. The reason for making it a
larger area is so that through exchange we could close in some of
those other areas.

Mr. SEiBERLING. How can they determine what area you are talk-
ing gbout unless you have drawn the boundaries of the proposed
area’

Mr. KoLBe. There is a land description which would do that.

Mr. SeiBERLING. It does seem to me that we ought to define the
area precisely that is included in the proposal, even if it includes
non-BLM lands, and then stipulate, as far as non-Government
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lands are concerned, how they would be acquired, if indeed they
are to be acquired.

Mr. KouBe. Yes, Mr. Chairman. The land description is on file
and it is the larger area. Page 2 of the bill does give the specific
boundaries of this area. Obviocusly, if BLM doesn’t own the land,
the Federal Government doesn’t control it, they would have no way
of managing the land that is not in there now.

Mr. SeieerLiNG. So the map that was referred in 2(b) is the
60,000-acre area, is that right? Then it goes on to say that the Sec-
retary shall finalize the boundaries.

Mr. KoLBE. Finalize them, right. Correct.

Mr. SEIBERLING. What is meant by that? ‘“Finalize” is not exactly
a well-defined word.

Mr. KoLse. The idea would be that in the 5 years' time, if they
were able to effect exchanges, to acquire the small private holdings
that are inside of there now. And I might add that there are ranch-
ers standing in line that would love to do that. If they can do it
through an exchange and not through an appropriation, then we
would be able (o finalize these boundaries.

Mr. SEIBERLING. Well, I am still'a little bit puzzled here. Then is
the BLM’s objection, Ms. Maorris, to the vagueness, or simply that
they don’t want more than 43,371 acres?

Ms. Morris. Mr. Chairman, I think that is an open question. Qur
point was just that we are only currently managing the 48,371
acres. We feel that we can only support designation of that particu-
lar acreage. We certainly wouidn’t want to be in a situation where
we were forced to acquire additional acreage if it weren't in the
public interest.

Mr. SemserLING. All right. You also object to removing mineral
leasing from this area. Do 'you object to having it withdrawn from
the mining laws otherwise?

Ms. Morris. No, sir, : :

Mr. SeiBerLING. All right. Why do you object to having it with-
drawn from mineral leasing?

Ms. Morris. It is traditional in multiple-use management in
other conservation areas of the Bureau of Land Management.
There is no significant evideace that there is heavy mineralization,
})ut we would prefer to retain that authority in the Secretary of the

nterior.

Mr. SEIBERLING. In the Steese area, in Alaska, does the BLM still
have mineral leasing authority?

Ms. Morris. 1 am not familiar with the Steese area, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. SeiserLiNG. How about the California Desert?

Ms. Mornris. California Desert, yes; it is heavily mineralized.

My, SEIBERLING. You have that authority there. And what about
the King Range?

Ms. Morgig. | am not certain about the King Range, either. 1
would be happy to respond at a later time. '

Mr. SeiBerLING. All right. Thank you. '

[Ep1Tor's NoTE.—In response to Mr. Seiberling’s question, the De-
partment subsequently supplied the following additional informa-

tion:]
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BLM has mineral ieasing authority in both the Steese Mountain Natjonal Conser-
vation Area and the King Range Nationsl conservation Area.

Mr. SE1BERLING, Mr. Hansen?

Mr. HanseN, [ have no questions, Mr, Chairman. Thank you.

Mr. SeiRERLING. Mrs. Vucanovich?

Mrs. VucaNovicH. No questions. Thank you.

Mpr. SEIBERLING. Mr. Strang?

Mr. STranG., Ms. Morris, do you think closing the area to hunt-
ing is necessary?

Ms. Morzis, I think that is a decision that is going to have to be
made by the Multiple-Use Advisory Committee. BLM is interested
in working with the State at this point in time to determine if
hunting is an appropriate use and what level of hunting should be
allowed, and I think that is a decision that will ultimately be made
by the advisory committee.

Mr. StraNG. These guidelines that were drafted on this thing,
were they drafted with your participation with an eye toward how
you vgould erwvisage managing this thing over the next couple of
years?

Ms. Morris. I wasn'’t personally involved in that.

Mr. StranG. You, the BLM?

Ms. Morris. The BLM, yes. BLM worked with the volunteer
steering committee that included representatives of the Governor's
office and the Arizona delegation, and local county users as well.

Mr. StranG. I see. It is my understanding that the river flows
north. There are 22 individuals or corporations with water wells.
Do you have any problem with the whole concept here? That if the
river begins to get drawn down by pumping, who has to yield?

Ms. Morris. Well, I think it is the Bureau policy to state very
simply that we would do what is necessary to protect the resources
in accordance with State law. '

Mr. StranG. In other words, you are planning to go into the
State courts, as my colleague said, to get this problem resolved
under a State adjudication. Se you don’t have any feeling personal-
ly that the Feds need a reserve water right out of this? -

Ms. Morris. Yes, sir. T

Mr. Stranc. OK. The Sierra Club has stated in their comments
oni the management guidelines they would like to see predators re-
introduced. Do you have any feeling or comments about that?

Ms. Morris. Well, there has been some discussion about reintro-
ducing certain species. But again that is a decision——

Mr. STRANG. What would those be?

Ms. Morris. 1 am aot sure, I would have to look into that. There
are some species that used to inhabit the area they think, and we
still need to do an inventory of species to determine which species
are currently in the area.

Mr. StranG. Now this is a long, narrow strip. So would you put
up signs saying no wildcats over there, this is private property?
(Laughter.]

I have some problems with that.

One final question is what do you mean by “‘riparian”?

Ms. Morgris. The Bureau has worked for quite sometime on a def-
inition of “riparian’’ and I would be more than happy to work on
that and supply that to you for thic record.
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Mr. StraNG. If vou would share that with the committee, we
would all be very interested in seeing that because we are wresting
with it, too.

Ms. Morris. Yes, sir.

Mr. StranG. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SEiBERLING. Thank you.

Mr. Udall?
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions of this distin-

guished panel. I want to thank my colleague Mr. Kolbe for intro-
ducing this bill, and I am proud to be a cosponsor, It is something
we have worked on for a long, long time. It is a different and inno-
vative approach to use of the public lands and I think it will pay
off in dozens of different ways. So [ am pleased to be a cosponsor. I
am thankful that your subcommittee has decided to devote time to
it and we will be working with you as we go down the road here.

Mr. SeigerLING. Thank you. This is Ms. Morris’ first appearance
gefore this committee, I believe, and we appreciate having her

ere.

Ms. Morris. Thank you, sir.

Mr. SeiBerLING. Let us hear from Mr. Gregory now. .

Mr. GrecorY. Mr. Chairman and members of thé subcommittee,
my name is Michael Gregory, and I live in Cochise County, AZ,
which is the county, of course, that we are talking about here.

As representative of the Grand Canyon Chapter of the Sierra
Club, I want to thank you for this opportunity to speak in favor of
a rapid passage of Mr. Kolbe’s bill to establish the Riparian Na-
tional Conservation Area.

Mr. SEIBERLING. Mr. Gregory, in order to ensure an even more
rapid passage, if you can summarize your presentation, we will be
glad to put the whole thing in the record.

Mr. Grecory. Yes, sir; I will do that. I do not intend to read the
whole thing, -

This is the first national conservation area to be specifically dedi-
. cated to riparian values, and I think that is its main value. This
particular riparian area has been subject to a great deal of abuse
and misuse over the past 100 years or so, and this legislation, the
Sierra Club feels, would go a long way toward protecting the area
from further abuse. Rivers are very special in the Southwest, and
the San Pedro is a very special river among them. Of many of the
rivers that have lost up to 90 or 95 percent of the riparian cover,

that is, the vegetation and animal life along them, the San Pedro.

stands out as maintaining over 75 percent of its native flora. It is
one of the longest continuous stretches of riparian habitat left in
the Southwest. And for that reason, we feel that it should be pro-
tected. It is a reminder of what our rivers used to be.

The San Pedro, as I said, contains about 75 percent of its habitat.
It is not without scars. All the Southwest rivers have scars from
misuse in the past. The San Pedro a century ago ran full enough to
support several species of fish including one which was several feet
long. It was used as a game fish and food fish in the area. Today, of
course, we don’t have anything like that amount of water. That is
:1}21 indication of some of the misuses that have happened around

e river.
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Banks today on the river sometimes are only a trickle. The river
is perennial, but sometimes it runs underground. Its perennial flow
is not always on the surface. .

It seems to us that we have to protect this river for what is left,
as well as try to restore some of what it has lost. And for that
reason, we do support this legislation.

Now some of these problems are already being dealt with; sume
of the historical problems, as well as some of the current problems.
The subdivision threat, for instance, has been taken care of by
BLM'’s acquiring the land recently, so that it is now under Federal
ownership and will not be subdivided, at least the major portion of
the riparian area. We have, of course, recently signed agreements
with Mexico to stop one of the major acid rain threats to-the area
from the Nacozari and Douglas smelters; and supposedly, both gov-
ernments will keep those agreements so that that protection from
acid rain will continue.

The EPA has recently cited the Phelps Dodge copper mine in
Bisbee to stop it from putting toxic metals into the San Pedro trib-
utaries, and we expect that that protection will be important. The
Sierra Club, the Audubon Society, and other organizations are
presently joining with BLM to protect the river from other prob-
lems under State law in Arizona. We have proposed an active man-
agement area under the State law, which means that it would get
some special looking into to decide which kind of management
would best suit the area under State law.

But all of these actions so far taken have been remedial, rather
than restorative or rehabilitative. We feel that Mr. Kolbe's bill
would provide the kind of comprehensive view of the river that we
need to protect it more fully. We would, in fact, like to protect the
area even more fully than the bill does under its present language,
and we feel that this is necessary to stop some of the increasingly
important problems from the overpopulation that is rapidly taking
over the San Pedro Valley. The city of Sierra Vista is one of the
fastest growing cities in the country and we anticipate in a few
years that we will have problems of increased ORV use, we will
have trampling of the vegetation, we will have increased poaching,
we will have increased problems with the cultural sites, pothunting
and so forth. ..

The bill now before you is a major opportunity to stop in advance
some of these foreseen problems. And we feel that not only can we
protect the San Pedro, itself, through this law, but that we could
provide a strong precedent for future conservation areas in the
country. When we speak of the San Pedro, we do not speak of just
the water on the surface; we speak of the water under the surface,
we speak of the water in the trees and in the animals above the
surface. The San Pedro is an ecosystem. We are not talking just
about water in a river. And it is that ecosystem, that riparian eco-
system that we are mostly concerned with.

The biotic parameters which define that ecosystem it seems to us
are what should be used to define the conservation area. We should
not have arbitrary lines on a map. We should not have arbitrary
dates in the bill. Rather, the legislation should set up guidelines for
the agency to define those areas that would naturally protect the™
riparian values. Those areas which are essential to a riparian
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system should be included in the conservation area. We would not
like to see the area limited by time or by arbitrary amounts of
money or lines on a map.

We especially should prohibit activities in this area. There
should be guidelines it seems to us that prohibit certain activities
which are not compatible with riparian values. For instance, we
can talk about mining operations; graveling operations such as
take place in one part of the river now; livestock grazing, which
has traditionally destroyed a great deal of the riparian habitat
around the river; fuelwood harvesting is another threat to the area,
especially as the population of the Sierra Vista area grows; the
taking of listed species, which seems to happen more and more fre-
quently as more people come into the area; and so forth. We feel
that guidelines to prohibit these kinds of destructive activities
should be part of the intent of Congress. That Congress should
move to direct the BLM to protect the values by prohibiting as well
as allowing certain acquisitions—prohibiting uses, as well as allow-
ing certain acquisitions to the area.

Thank you. .

Mr. SEiBerLING. Thank you for some excellent suggestions.

Why don’t we hear from Mr. Evans, and then we will get into
questions.

Mr. Evans. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. [, also, of course, will
summarize. I am Brock Evans, vice president of the National Au-
dubon Society, and we want to be here to state our support of this
legisiation. And we commend not only Mr. Kolbe and the Arizona
congressional delegation for sponsoring it, but also the Bureau of
Land Management for pursuing and consummating the land trade
which permitted public ownership of these lands in the first place.
We wouldn't be here if it weren’t for their timely action.

Others have already spoken about the rare or unique values of
the San Pedro River and its associate riparian lands. We, in the
Audubon Society, see it as just about the only—since it is just
about the only permanent source of surface water in an arid land,
its wildlife habitat is indeed outstanding. And others have already
cited that, as well as other values.

It is for those reasons that the National Audubon Society work-
ing with our local chapters in Arizona has sought maximum pro-
- tection of the special values that the San Pedro offers. We further
believe that to adequately protect the named resources and values
in the bill certain other uses which are common to many other
parts of Arizona are definitely not compatible or suitable here.
High among these uses we regard as incompatible are mining,
grazing, and the use of off-road vehicles. We think that the obvious
intrusion of these types of uses, each of them extractive of re-
sources in their own way, speaks for itself.

Therefore, while we are generally supgortive of H.R. 4811 and its
whole approach to management of the San Pedro area, we believe
it is essential to clarify and emphasize the purpose for which this
special designation is being created, if we are to have real protec-
tion of this significant resource. And for those reasons, we suggest
some modifications or clarifications to the bill on page 2. I will just
tick them off, Mr. Chairman, without reading them in detail.
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First, on the question of size, we feel it should be expanded from
60,000 to no more than 100,000 acres. This is for the reason that
the previous witness just said. That the ecosystem, the riparian
values should be the boundary, not some lines just drawn on the
map. And the Secretary should have authority to acquire them if it
is going to protect the riparian values there.

We feel that another section should be clarified by adding the
words “ecosystem and aquatic” after the word “riparian” to make
it plain that it is the riparian values that we are talking about and
these values here, of course, depend on the water.

Third, we feel that the “other uses” section should be strengh-
ened by making it plain that the Secretary should specifically pro-
hibit uses which we have already felt were incompatible—grazing,
fuelwood cutting, and off-road vehicles—of course, subject to exist-
ing rights.

Fourth, the Secretary.may limit visitor use. We suggest that
either the statute or the report language make it plain that visitor
use is permitted only when there 1s a clear determination that it
will not adversely affect the outstanding wildlife values and the ar-
chaeological values for which this area is created.

Finally, we feel the Secretary should also be allowed to acquire
lands by donation, as well as exchange or purchase, if appropriate.

Again, just to sum up, we feel the San Pedro River and its associ-
ated lands in this stretch are truly a rare, perhaps almost unique,
resource not only in Arizona, but indeed in the United States.
Thanks to the quick action of the Bureau of Land Management
and the Arizona congressional delegation, we have a chance here—
your comimittee does—to give it the recognition and protection it
deserves. We look forward to working with you. ’

Thank you. . :

Mr. SEIBERLING. All right. Thanks.

Mr. Gregory, if the suggestions of Mr. Evans were adopted, would
that satisfy the concerns you express on page 8 of your statement?

Mr. GReGorY. Yes, Mr. Chairman, most of them. We have, of
course, been in consultation with the Bureau of Land Management
and the Arizona delegation and the Audubon Society. We have sug-
gested specific language, including some of the things that Mr.
Evans suggested, and we are hoping during markup to introduce
amendments, or have the delegation introduce those amendments.

Mr. SeBerLING. Well, he proposes specifically prohibiting graz-
ing, fuelwood cutting, and off-the-road vehicles subject to existing
rights. You propose, in addition, prohibiting mining and graveling
operations. Well, I guess that would be taken care of by the bill
anyway, which withdraws it from mineral leasing and mining laws.
The taking of listed species, which would be prohibiting hunting
and trapping of specific species. So those are in addition to what he
listed in his recommendations.

Mr. GreGory. 1 don’t think the language I suggested on page 8
really adds anything that is not already in the law except those
things that Mr. Evans mentioned.

Mr. SEtBERLING. Well, I have no other questions,

Mrs. Vucanovich.

Mrs. Vucanovich. 1 have.no questions. Thank you.

Mr. SEIBERLING. Mr. Udall. .
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The CrairMAN. No questions.

Mr. SEIBERLING. Mr. Strang.

Mr. StranG. I have just two questions.

Mr. Gregory, do you feel that this bill as proposed carries with it
a Federal reserve water right, or should?

Mr. Grecory. Frankly, Mr. Strang, I really don’t know. I am not
a lawyer, I do feel that the language of the bill is deliberately neu-
tral and should stay that way. Because I do think we have suffi-
cient protection under the Arizona laws. As I mentioned in my
written testimony, we are working with the State of Arizona, and
think they have just passed two of the most progressive water laws
in the country; and we do seem to have access to protect for the
river through those laws.

Mr. StranG. Mr. Evans, you remind me of a neighbor of mine
that kept buying up places around him. And he said, “I don’t want
all of the land.” He said, “I just want that land on my borders.”
(Laughter.]

Now I think we have to be careful because you can tip these
things over by going too far, and then pretty soon you have got a
whole bunch of enemies.

Both of your testimony and the testimony of the BLM seems to
counter the larguage in the bill that talks about multiple use. Basi-
cally, you rlon’t want multiple use. You want to get back to kind of
a nonuse area, as I understand it, so that it is not impacted by live-
stock grazing, mining, and so forth. ,

What about those highways that cross it, is that a problem in
this conservation designation? There are two highways that cross
it; what do we do about that? :

Mr. GReGory. Well, I am pretty well familiar with those high-
ways. | use one of them regularly to drive to the college where I
~teach. No, I don’t think that they are a particular problem.

Actually, there is only one highway that goes through it, one
paved highway. There is a paved road, which I don’t think we
would call a highway, that goes through another section which is
relatively unused. And they do, of course, provide some difficulties
with dust and with access to the river. [ think those are things that
can be handled. )

Now this area has been fenced for several years under private
ownership. So we are not asking for a new restriction on use, actu-
ally; we are asking to continue a use that has already been there.
The fencing that is in place runs along those highways and has
stopped people from getting in and messing up the area pretty well
now. It needs policing, which, hopefuily, BLM will be able to do, to
restrict those areas or to direct the people in those areas better.

But I don’t think that the highways, per se, cause a particular
problem. In fact, there is a blackhawk. nesting site—one of the spe-
cies we are particularly interested in saving in that area—a very
short distance from one of those highways.

Mr. STRANG. Thank you very much.

I nave no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SeEiBerLING. Mr. Kolbe, do you have any comment on the rec-
ommendations made by the BLM or by the other witnesses?

Mr. KoLBe. Mr. Chairman, the only one that I would comment
on at this point—the one about water, I think we have covered

-
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thoroughly. I think it is neutral and, as Mr. Gregory has suggested,
Arizona has very good ground water legislation that I was helpful
in passing in 1980 when I was in the State legislature, and I think
we ought to rely on that. '

The one comment that I would make is~-I am sure my esteemed
colleague from Arizona would think of an appropriate joke to tell
us at this point about compromise. But the BLM is saying keep it
to 44,000, and 1 think I hear Mr. Evans say make it 100,000. We
have got 60,000, so I must be somewhere right if I am in the middle
here on this thing. I do think it is important not to limit it to the
exact acreage that is there today; otherwise, that prohibits them
from doing anything to close in, through exchange to acquire the
little pieces inside. They would never, short of coming back and
changing the law, be able to be included in the future in the con-
servation area.

I understand BLM'’s concern is that this may only be acquired
through purchase and that may mean an appropriation, and I
think that is OMB'’s concern. But all of this was acquired through
an exchange, and I think the small pieces we are talking about
could be as well. But I think it is important to give that flexibility.

Mr. SEIBERLING. What about the suggestions of Mr. Evans with
rﬁspegt to management and to prohibited uses and that sort of
thing? '

Mr. Korse. Mr. Chairman, I feel very good with the direction
that BLM has taken thus far. | am not adverse to giving more di-
rection, if necessary, to BLM in this legislation, but I would prefer
to do it without tying them down too much. The more we do so, the
more red flags we raise. And I believe that we are going to have a
management plan that will adequately protect the resources,.so I
want to maintain the flexibility here.

Myr. SEIBERLING. Well, thank you. If there are no further ques-
tions, we will excuse these witnesses, except for Ms. Morris, who is
going to testify on the next bill.

[Whereupon, at 2:20 p.m., the subcommittee proceeded to consid-
eration of other business.]
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APPENDIX

TUESDAY, JULY 15, 1986

AppITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

STATEMENT OF AEP. JIM KOLBE

BFEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE NN PURLIC LANDS
COMMTTTER O INTHRIOR AND TNSOLAR AFFATRS

ON H.R. 8811
DESTGNATFON OF THE SAN PEDRO NATIONAL CONSERAVATSON ARFA
IN COCHISE COUNTY, ARIZONA

JULY 15, 1986

MR. CHAIRMAN, I WANT TO EXPRESS MY APPRECIATION TO YOU FPOR SCHEDULING
TIME IN YOUR SUBCOMMITTRE TO HEAR DISCUSSION OF H.R. 2811. THI3 IS A AILL
T 3PONSORRD, WITH FVERY MEMDER OF THE ARIZONA DFLEGATION, TO DESINNATE THE
SAN PEDRO NATIURAL CONSERVATION AREA [N COCHISE (XNINTY, ARIZONA., FOR THOSE
MEMBERS WHO BELIEVE THAT ARIZONR 135 A SUNBAKFR AND DESOLATE STATE, WITH
UNLY THE GRAND CANYON AS A REDEFMING PRATURE, THEN T HOPF THAT. MY TESCIHONY
WILL DUSPEL THAT MYTH.

WE'RE ALL PROUD OF THE DISTRICTS AND STATES WE REPRESEHI —- AKD I'M KO
EXCEPTION TO THAT. I MREW UP ON A RANCH IN SANTA CRUZ COUNTY, [N SOUTH
EASTRAN ARIZONA, WHERE WE HAVF ROLLING GREEN HILLS, STREAMS THAT NOURISH
GIANT COTTONWOODS, AND AR AR CLEAN AND CLEAR AS AMIWHERE ON EARTH. THR
HOUSE INTERIOR COMMITYTER HAS PLAYED AN ACTIVE RULE TN SFEINC THAT WE'RE
ABLE TO MATNTAIN THAT NATURAL REAUTY, AND FOR THAT, MR. CHAIAMAN, T SAULUTR
YOU, THE DISTINGUISHED MFMBERS OF THIS COMMITTEE, AND MOST ESPECGIALLY THE
CHAIRMAN OF THE INTERIOR COMMITTRFE, MY COLLEAGUF FROM ARTZONA, MO UDALL.

THE SAN PRBRO RIVER -- THE SURJECT OF THIS LEGISLATIOR -« FLOWS NORTH FRUM
MEXICO INTO THE UNITHU 3FATES. LT PASSES NEAR ‘THE CITY OF SIERRA VISTA,
AND THE TOWNS OF HEREFORD, CHARLESTOMN, FAIRDANK AND ST. DAVID. THE AREA
FOR DESIGNATION, CURRFNTLY NONSISTING OF 43,000 ACRES, LIES IN A NARROW
STRIP ALONG THIRTY MILES OF RIVER BOTTOM BETWREN 3. DAVID AND HFREFORD.
ALONG THIS RIVER CAN BE FOUND ONE OF THE,MOST IMPORTANT AREAS IN THE
COUNTRY FOR RIPARTAN WILDLIFR, AS WELL AS ARCHAFOLOGICAL AND HISTORICAL
31TES,

THE FCOSYSTEM ALONG THE RIVER IS ONE OF THE BEST REMAINING IN ARIZOMA.
BECAUSE QF THE YEAR ROUND WATER, AMD THE RIPARIAN FORFSTS, THE SAN PEDRO IS
HOME TC APPROXIMATELY 161 SPECIES OF BIRDS, INCLUDING NFARLY 20 PERCENT OF
THE NATION'S NESTINUG POPULATION OF THE RARE GRAY HAWK ; 30 SPECIES OF
MAMMALS, TNCLODING RACCOUNS, MULEDEER, WHITETAIL DEFR, JAVFLINA AND
BOBCATS; 12 SPECTES OF FISH; AND 69 SPECIES OF REPTILES AND AMPHIRLANS.
THE AREA 1S HOME TC OVER 100 KNOWN PREHMESTORIC AND HISTORIC SUTES AHD NTNE
KROWH FOSSIL SITRS. WE CAN ONLY GUE3S AS TO HON MANY MORF WTLI, RE
DISCOVERED GIVEN THE TIME TO STUDY THE ARFA.

SINCE THE FEDERAL GNVERNMENT ACQUIRED THIS LAND A FEW MONTHS AGO BY MEANS
OF A LAND FXCHARGE, 1T HAS BEFR CLOSED TO THE PUALIC WHILE STUDIES AND
GUIDELINES ARE BRING PREPAREN. BUT CONTROLLFD ACCESS [0 [HE AREA COULD
EVENTUALLY TNCLUDE SIGNIF(CANT OPPORTUNITIFES FOR MIKING, WORSEBACK RIDING,
BIRD WATTHING, MATURE STUDELES, CAMPING ARD HUNTING. [(HF EXTENT OF THFSE
PCSSIBLE USES WILL RE DETERMINED (N THE MANAGFMENT PLAN RASED DN THE
GUIDELINRS DICTATRD IN LR, NB11,

(29)

SEST COPY AVAILABLE

FCSPRNCAO0084



30

THE PURPOSES OF TH1S BILL ARE SEVERAL:

- TO PLACF THE ARFA VINDER THE STEWARDSHIP OF THE RURRAU OF LAND
MANAGEMENT;

- TO DEFINE THE RESOURCES WHICH CONGRESR BRLTEVES TN RE PREEMINENT, AND
THEREFORE SHALL AR PROTECTRD;

- TO PROVIDE NIRECTION TO ‘THE RURFAU AS THEY ATTFMPT Tn FORMALIZF THEIR
MANAGEMENT GUIDELINES;

-- TO ENSURE THAT THE BUREAU IS CARRYING OUT THE PURPOSES OF THIS ACT IN
LINE WTTH CONGRESSIONAI, INTENT NY REQUIRING A REPORT TN THR 1OUSE AND
SENATE ON THE PROGREFSS AND TMPLEMENTATION OF THIS ACT;

- TO ENSURE FULL PUBLIC PARTICLPATION AND COMMENT BY ESTABLISHING AN
ADVISORY COUNCIL TO ASSIST [N THF NEVELOPMENT OF THF MAMAGRMENT PLAN AND IN

CARRYING OUT THAT PLAN;

--  TO ESTABLISH LEGAL FENFORCEMENT PROVISIONS WHICH WOULD ENABLE THE U.S.
GOVERNMENT TO PROSECUTE INDIVIDUALS FOUND CUTLTY OF VIOLATING THF
PROVISIONS NR REGULATIONS OF THIS ACT.

I WANT TO TAKF A MOMENT TO MENTION THAT [ BELIEVE THE PUREAU OF LAND
MANAGEMENT IN THE STATE OF ARTZONA, INCLUDING DEAN BIPLES, THE STATE
DIKECTNN, AMD LES ROSFNKRANCE THE MANAGER OF 'THE BSAFFORD NDISTRICT BuLM
OFFELE, AND THELR ENTTRE STAFF, DESERVES COMMENDATION FOR THE .JOB THEY HAVE
DONE ON THIS PROJECT. THE KIND OF SUPPORT THIS BILL FNJOYS TN ARLIZONA TS
DIRECTLY RELATED TO THRIR WORK. THEY HAVFR DNNF A MARVRLOUS JoB OF
EDUCATING ‘THE PUBLIC ARQUT THE IMPORTANCE OF THIS AREA, HOLDING NUMERO!US
PUBLIC HEARINGS THROUGHOUT THE STATE TO HFAR EVFRYONE'S CONCERNS AROUT
POSSIBLE USES AND ABUSES TN THE ARRA, [N MARCH, THEY COMPLRETFD A
COMPLICATED LAND EXCHANGE IN ORDER TO ANQUIRF THE PROPERTY AT MO COST '
THE TAXPAYER, AND THFY ARE WORKING WITH A VOLUNTERR MANAGEMENT STRERING
COMMITTHE (N DEVELOPING THE MANAGEMEMT GUTDELTNES [N OROFR T FNSNIRE (HAT
THE PROCKSS CONTENIIES [N A VERY WIDE OPEN AND PIBLTC WAY,

HWITHOUT THEIR DEDICATIUN AND HIGH PROFESSIONALTSM, THTS R{vLL, AND THE
SUPPORT THAT EXISTS FOR ITS PASSACE, WOULD NOT FXTST.

VERY BRIEFLY, 1 WOULD LIKE TQ EXPLAIN THE SUBSTANCE OF THIS LERISLATUON,
AND PROVIDE MY PERSPECTTVE ON THE INTENT OF I[TS PROVISTONS.

IN THE TITLE WE SPECIFICALLY DEFINE THE RESOURCES WHICH SET THIS AREA - APART
AND MARF THIS A GFM- IN THE HIGH SONORAN DESERT. CERTAINLY WR WANT TO
PEOTECT AND PROVIDF A REFUGE FOR THF UNIQUE WILDLIFE RESOUNCH, SO WF PLACR
A SPECIAL FMPHASTS ON PROTROTTION OF THFE RIPARTAN RONSYSTEM.

JUST AS IMPORTANT, FROM THE STANDPOINT OF PUBLIC HRENEFIT, [S THE
INFORMATION TO RF DERIVED FROM PROTECTION, AMALYSIS AND UTILIZATION OF THF
MILTITUDE OF ARCHAEOLOGICAL, PALEONTOLOGICAL, SOIFNTIFIC, AULTURAL,
FEDUCATIONAL AND RECREATIONAL RRSNUACES.

I'VE HAD THE OPPORTUNTTY TO TOUR THIS AREA, AND ONF STUNNING FEATURE IS THR
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REMAINS OF THE PRESIDIC OF SANTA CRUZ DE TERRENATE, AN OLN SPANISH OUTPOST
MANNFD BY EXPLORFRS FOR JUST A FEW YRARS IN THF LATE tBTH CENTURY UNTIL
FHEY WERE DRIVEN OFF NY UNRELENTING INDIAN ASSAULTS. ONF CAN STILL DESCRRM
THE FLOOR PLAN OF 'THE PRESIDIN, AND WITH EACH STRP [ SAW FRAGMENTS OF
AEAUTTFUL POTTRRY OF STUNMNING COLOR AND DETACL. THE BLM PLANG T ¥RRP PHITS
AREA CLOSED TN THE PUBLIC WIHTLE WORK IS DONE TN PREVENT FiIRTHER
DETERIOAATION OF THE REMATNS, AND TO STARILIZE THE ARBA. FVENTHUALLY, THR
STTE MAY BE OPENED FOR PURLIC FDUCATIUN TOURS WITH SPECIAL CARF BEING TAKFN
TO REATRLCT ACCES3 7O THE AREA AND FLIMINATE THE POTENTIAL FOR MALICTOUS
VANZALISM.  THIS AN EXCELLENT EXAMPLE OF THE KIND OF DIVERSE RESOURCE, AND
DIVERSRE MANAGEMENT STRATRGY NRNESSARY FOR PROPFR rARF COF THE SAN PEDRO

AREA.

THE BILL RSTABLISHES A MAXIMUM ACREAGE FOR THE AREA OF 60,000 ACRES. AT
THE TIME OF INTRODUCTION, I FELT THAT THIS GAVE THE BLM FNQUGH LEEWAY SO
THAT THEY COULD SERX T ACQUIRE LAND CONTIGHOUS WITH IHE AREA TO ENHANCE
THE PROJECT DURING THE S YEAR PERIOD REFORE ROUNDARY FINALIZATION. AFTER
DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATTON, I AM TOLD THAT A NUMBRR OF ADDITIONAL
ACQUISITION OPPORTUNITIES ARF PRESENTING THEMSFLVES. LATER ON IN THE
PRUCESS WE MAY WANT TN AMEND THIS SECTION TO SET A LTMIT 0F 100,000 ACRES
FOR THE ARFA.

IN SECTION 2(C}, THr BILL STIPULATES THAT THE BULM WIL!. NOT BE PERMITTED TO
DISPOSE OF LAND UNLESS [T IS DONE IN ORDER T0O BE ABLE TO PRESERVE THE
INTEGRLTY OF THF ARFA AND TO MAKE THE AREA'S BOUNDARTRS MORR CONSISTENT
WITH THR CUT OF THF (.AND, THE ROADS AND THE RIVER.

IN SECTION 3, THE BILL AGAIN NOTES THAT THE MANAGEMENT PLAM SHOULD BE
DEVELOPRD WITH #ULL, OPPORTUNITY FOR PUBLIC PARTICIPATION. THE PLM IN
ARIZONA IS VERY COMFORTANLE WITH THAT KIND OF WORKING RFLATINNSHIP WITH
TNDIVINUALS AN GROUPS WHN HAVE AN FNTERFRST I[N THE ARRA.

IN SECTION 3(B) THE RILL GIVES THE SECRETARY OF INIFRIQOR THE AUTHORITY TO
LIMIT PUBLIC ACCRS3, CLOSE SECTIONS OF THE AREA, OR ALLOW USE RY PERMIT
(NLY., GTIVEN THE PUBLIC ATTENTION GTVEN TO THTS AREA RECENTLY, IT'S
EXPECTED THAT SUCH MTASURES WILL BE NECESSARY{, RSPECIALLY IN THE SHORT
TERM. I DO NOT VIEW RXTREMFLY RESTRICTIVE REGILATION TO RE IN THE BEST
INTEREST OF THE PURLTC OR THE AREA, [N GENERAL. TWE LAST THING WE NEED IS
COMMUNTTY RFESENTMENT TOWARD 01F Bl.M AND TOWARD OUR CONSERVATION EFFOHTN.
RY MANAGING THE ARFA AGGURESSIVELY AND EFFECTIVELY, WS CAN PROVIDE THE
MAXIMIM OPPORTUNITY FOR PURLIC ENJOYMENT OF THE AREA WHILF PROVIDING THR
ULTIMATE IN PROTECTINN FOR THE WILDLTFE, AND THE RTPARTAN, CULTURAL AND
HISTORICAL RESQURCES. :

I BELIEVE HUNTING AND FISHING USE SHOULD BE PERMITTFD WITH PROPER
RESTRICTIONS, BUT THE USE OF OFF ROAD VEHICLES SHOULD NOT BE PERMITTED IN
LANDS WHICH ARE SENSITIVE TO THAT KIND OF DAMAGF. 1 BRLIEVE THAT THROUGH
THE ACQUISRITION PROCFSS, THE BLM MAY RE ABLE TO DEVRLOP AN ARFA
SPECLFICALLY FOR OFF-NOAI YEHILLE USE, WHERF THOSE VEHICLES WILL NOT FRwEGC
THE FRAGILE RESOURCES uF THE ARFA. I WOULD BFE SYMPACYSTIC [0 WFFORTI O
SPECIFICALLY PROHIBIT NFF-ROAN VENTCLE NSE IN THIS AREA, RUT I DON'T THINK
A SPECIFIC PROHIBRETION, WITHOUT DFVELOPING SUMP YTND OF ALTERNATIVE FOR TR
THOUSANDS QF QFF-ROAD ENTHUSIASTS (N THE COUNTY, WILI. PREVFEMT VIQLATINNS
FROM OCTUARING. IN THAT REGARD, I SUPPNSE T AM ADYOCATINA A KIND OF
"SUPPLY STNRY APPROACH TO THIS PRORLEM. 1TF WFR DRVELOP AN NFF-RNAD ARFA,
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THEN WE CAN MORE EFFECTIVELY PREVFNT VEHICLF TRESPASSING TN THE MORE
SENSITIVE AND VITAL PORTIONS.

IN SECTION %, THE BILL AUTHORIZES THE ESTARI.ISHMENT OF AN ADVISORY
COMMITTREE WHN SHALL ADVISFE THE SFCRETARY ON QUESTIONS QF MANAREMENT
STRATEIFS. THE MEMBERS OF THIS JOMMITTER SHALL BE APPOINTED VOLUNTEERS
WITH A STRONG DACERROUND M VARIDUS DISCIPLINES RELATEDR TO THE RRSQUACES
IDENTTFED IN THIS ACT FOR PROTECTION. AT A LATER DATZ, WE MAY WTSH T
AMEND THI:3 SECTION TO BIVE THFE GOVERHOR OF ARIZONA, AND THE ROARC OF
SUPERVISORS OF COCHISE COUNTY NMf APPOINTMENT EACH FOR THTS COMMITITFF, AND
T2 DESTGHATE A SPRCIFLC HUYMRER OF MEMBERS TN SEAVE OM THE COMMITTEE.

IN SECTiON 5(4), THE RILL SPECIFICALLY PROHIRITS LOCATABLFE MINING
OPERATIONS. FROM BETND PERMITTED. CURRENTLY, THERK ARE NN QUTSTANDING MINE
CLAIMS [N THE ARFA, AND ONLY A SAND AND GRAVFL OPERATION AND A

ToMgn COLLECTION OPERATION HNDRR LEASE RTGHT ALONG THR RIVER -- BOTH OF
WiOM EXPL(RF AT THE FEND OF 1987.  THE BLM IS TRYING TO FIND ALTERATIVE SITES
FOR THESF .OPERATINNS THAT WILL NOT I[MPINGE OM THE MORF IMPNRTANT RESOURCES.
WITH THE SAND AND GRAVEL OPERATINN, THERF IS A POSSISBILTTY THAT THE
COLLFRCTION roULD BE HFSHAPED AND CLEANED (P, AMND MADE FOMPATYRLE WITH A
DUCK POND ALONGSIRE THF RIVER RANK.

IN SECTION 5(Z), THE BILL DECLARES THAT NOTHTNG IN IT SHALI, SUPERSFDE THE
FNDANGRRED SPECTES ACT. THERE ARF CURRENTLY NO FMDANGERED SPECIFS IN M™E
AREA. HOWEVER, IM THE EVENI THAT ONF I35 LOCATED, OR IF REINTRODUCTION

TAKES PLACFE, THEN PROVISTONS OF THE FNDANGRREN SPEOTES 40T Wi, AR FULLY

OPERATIVE.

IN SECTIUN 5‘(5'), THE BIL! STATES THAT STATE OR PRIVATE LAND CURRENTLY LYING
WITHIN THE ROUNDARIES OF THIS ACT SHALL NNT BE AFFECTED WITHCUT THETR
CONSENT AND COCPERATINN., HNO LAND WILL RE CONDEMNED FOR ACQUTSITION,

I UNDERSTAND THAT THIS SUBCOMMITTEE WIL!. BE RECEIVING TFSTIMONY IN SUPPORT
OF THIS LEGISLATION FROM VARIQUS GROHPS AND INDIVIDMIALS WHO WERE UNARLE TO
BE WITH US TODAY, AND T HOPRE THETR COMMENTS WTiM, RE FNTERED INTO THF RECORD
OF THIS HFEARING.

I WOULD LIKE TO RREITERATE THAT [ HRLIEVE THAT THE BURFAU OF LAND MANAGEMENT
HAS DONE AN EXCRELLENT JOB ON THIS PROJECT. THIS FACT (S WIDELY RECOGNIZED
IN ARTZONA. TN FACT, FHK ARIZONA GAME AND FISH COMMISSION HAS WRITTEN TO
ME IN SUPPORT OF THIS LEGISLATION, AND FXPRESSFES THEIR BELIFF THAT THFE BLM
IS BEST QUALIFIED TO APMIN[STFR THE WIDE ARRAY OF RESOURCES T¢ BF FOUND IM
THIS AREA. T ASK THAT 4 COPY 0OF IR OOMMISSTON'S LRETTER ALSAH RE INCLIDED

IN THE RECORD.

THE ARIZONA REPUBLIC NEWSPAPER RECENTLY EDITORIALIZED TN FAVOR OF THIS
LEGISLATION. THFY CONCLUDED THAT THE SOONER THIS RILL IS PASSFRD, THE
BETTER, "BFCAUSE THIS LAND DESFRVES HFLP BOTH FROM THE RLM AND THE PEOPLF
OF ARIZONA. I'l SHOULD BE PARL OF OJR NATLONAL TRUST.Y [ rNUILDN*T AGREF
MORF, AND I MOPE [HF MRMRERS OF fHIS COMMITTEY WTLL ARSI,
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April 16, 1986

Mr. John Kelly
Washington Qffice, Representative Kolbe
1222 Longworth House Office Building
wWashiagton, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr, Kelly:

On April 5, 1986, in public session, the Arizona Game and
Fish Commission unanimously adopted the followiny statement
regarding its position relative to futyre management of the San
Pedro River exchange lands:

The Arizona Game and Fish Commission believes the San pedro
River exchange lands should be administered by the Bureau of Land
Mariagement. The B,L.M, is best qualified to aaminister the
archaeological, paleontolegical, scientific, cultural,
educational and recreational resource values present on these

lands.

Further, the Commission urges that any Congressional
legislation addressing the future manayement of these ‘ands
should recognize and allow hunting and trapping thereon.
specific mention of this form of consumptive use, regulated by

the Commission in cooperation with the B.L.M., belongs in th
management plan for the San Pedro River exchange langs.

It is the hope of the Commission that the drafting and
discussion of legislation pertai-inyg to the management of these
lants will receive wide publication, ensuring the oppertunity for
public comment in the process. Many of the conservationa and

sportsmen's groups that interact with the Commission on & regular
basis have already expressed their interes' and desire to do so.

In the spirit of helpfulness, the Commission offers the
expertise of the Arizona Game and Fish Department relative to any

An Equas Uppotunity Agercs
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-2- April 7, 1986

UESLLOnS y3u may have about the wildlife values associated with
Lt 3an Pedrd River exchange lands,

Cordially,

0 Lo rmy,

W. Lian Montgomedy, Chafrman
Arizona Game and Fish Commission

WM/ lG

1 gt -,
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STATEMENT OF.ELIZABETH MORRIS, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF EXTERNAL AFFALRS, BUREAU OF
LAND MANAGEMENT, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIQOR, BEFORE THE PUBLIC LANDS
SUBCOMMITTEE, INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS COMMITIEE, UNITED STATES HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES ON H.R. 4811, A BILL TO ESTABLISH THE SAN PEDRO RIPARIAN
NATIONAL CONSERVATION AREA IN COCHISE COUNTY, ARIZONA, IN ORDER TQ ASSURE THE
PROTECTION OF THE RIPARIAN, WILDLIFE, ARCHAEQOLOGICAL, PALEORTOLOGICAL,
SCIENTIFIC, CULTURAL, EDUCATIu..AL, AND RECREATIONAL RESQURCES OF THE
CONSERVATION AREA, ARD FOR OTHER PURPOSES.

I appreciate the opportunity to appear here today te guppgort H.R., 4811, a bill

that would establish the San Pedro Riparian Conservation Area in Cochise

County, Arizona.

Section L of the bill would establish tne conservation area. It would consist
of Federal lands acquired by exchange or purchase, would be managed by the
Secretary of the Interior through the Bureau of Land Management and cnuld

encompass not more than 60,000 acres.

Section 2 would require the Secretary to manage the conservation area in
accordance with the provisions of H.R. 4811 and, where not inconsistent with
H.R. 4811, the principles of the Federal Land Policy and Management Act of
1976. Management would be in a manner "that conserves, protects, and enhanceas
the riparian, wildlife, archeclogical, paleontological, scientific, cultural,
educational and recreation resources of the conservation ares. The Secretary
could allow other uses if he can show that such uses will have no gsignificant

adverse effects on the primary purposes for which the conservation area is

egtablished.
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The bill specifically provides that, notwithstanding auy other provision of
law, lands within the conservation area shall not be available for

disposition, except through exchange to improve boundaries.

Section 3 of H.R, 4811 would require the Secretary to develop a plan for the
comprehensive and long-term management, development, and ;rotec:ion of the
area. The plan would be developed withifull opportuaity for public
participation and comment and would contain provisions to assure protection of

all the diverse values of the conservation area that I meuntioned earlier in

this statement.

Seeéio; 3(b) provides that the plan shall generaliy allow for visitor use but
that the Secretary may limit visitor use of portions of the conservation area,
or allow use by permit only, with appropriate conditions. in order to assure
protection of the area'tc resources and values, The Secretary would be allowed
to authorize research projects on the various vesources in the conservation
area and to enter into cooperative agreements with appropriate State and local
agencies or private organizations for the wmanagement of any portion of the

area in accordance with the land use plans developed in accordance with the

Act.

Section &4 wo;ld require the Secretary to establish a Multiple Use Advisory
Council to advise and recommend to the Secretary appropriate management
practices to implement the provisions of the land use plan and the purposes of
the Act. In appointing members of the Council the Secretary would bé required

to include reprasentatives from Cochise County.
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Section 5 contains general provisions:

o It withdraws the coaservation area from all forms of appropriatica

including the mining, wmineral leasing aad geothermal leasing laws.
a It authorizes the Secretary o issue regulations to implement cthe Act.

o It establishes penalties for viclations of the Act or regulaticns

issued by tne Secratary - a fine of up to $10,000 or imprisonment for

up to | year, or both.

o It authorizes the Secratary to enter into cooperative agreements with

State and local agencies for enforcement of the provisions of rhe Act

and regulations issued pursusat to it.

o It states spacifically that nothing in H.R. 481) shall supersede ar

otherwvise affect the Endangered Species Act of 1973,

o It establishes that mothing in the Act shall affect State or private
inhaldings witkin the comservation area, except thal they may be

acquired by exchange or purchase but not by coadesmation.
Section 6 requires a report to Congress 5 years after the date of enactment,

and every 10 yeara thereafter, on the condition of Che resources of the sres

and the ability of the Bureau ¢f Land Managesent to achieve the mansgement

goals specified in the Act.
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Section 7 authorizes appropriation of such sums &s may be necessary to carry

out the provisiona of the Act.

We strongly asuppsrt enactment of H.R. 4811 if amended as .suggested herein.

The area covered by the Act currently contains approximately 43,371 acres of

land acquired by the Bureau of Land Management by deed dated rarch 6, 1986.

We support designation of this acreage as the San Pedro Riparian Conservation
Area. However, we see no reason for including in the bill the provision that

the area shall encompass not more than 60,000 acres.

The 43,371 acres are bres;ntly manzged by the Bureau of Land Management for
its many resource values under the broad mission given to the Bureau by the
Federal Land Policy and Managesent Act of 1976 to manage lands under
prineiples of multiple use. Thia meana that appropriate attention is given to
riparian values, wildlife habitat, soil, vegetation, watershed, historicail,

cultural rescurces and recreatiousl activities.

The area is about 30 miles long and 2 to 3 miles wide. It contains a high
quality riparian ecosystem which BLM i» managing for long-term wildlife

benefit. It serves as & migraticn corridor for wildlife species moving in and

out of Mexico.

5EST COPY AVAILABLE

b

[

FCSPRNCAQ093



39

The area contains a diverse wildlife population. Approximately 260 species of
birds are thought to frequent the area, including about 20 raptor species.
The most notable of these is the Gray Hawk. Big game species include mule and

white-tailed deer and javelina. There are no known threatened or endangered

gpecies in the area, .

Water resources include:

o A permanent, artesian fed stream that is a tributary to the Gila River;
o Wetland zones ¢reated by a major artesian system;

o Surface and groundwater allocations which are currently under

adjudication in the State Court; and

o A flood plain substantially unaltered by major developments.

The San Pedro area affords many opportunities for a variety of develcped and

diverse recreation activities.

There are 122 known archeological sites within the area and numerous known
gites adjscent to the area. There is a stroug possibility there are many

more. To name just a few of the known sites:

o Murray Springs - the famous and highly significant Paleo Iadian

(Clovig) site that dates back 11,000 years.
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The first site excavaced of the San Pedro stage of the Cochise
culture, dating back 7,000 years, as well as numercus other Cochise
gites and the more recent Hohokam sites that date from 1 A,D. to 1400

A.D. .

Sobaipuri {(upper Piman) sites - Quiburi, Gaybanipitea and Boquill'as.
This is one of the few areas in the southwestern United States with
known sites of che trangsition period between prehistoric amd historic

occupation of the Southwest.

Several of these sites were visted by Father Rino between 1692 and

1698.

The Presidio of Santa Cruz de Terrenate, a Spanish military pos:.and
chapel dating from 1776 to 1780, The ruins are of the best preserved

presidio of that era in the United States.

Routes of Coronado and other Spanish explorers who crossed the San

Pedro property.

" Route of the Mexican War's Mormon Battalion and the aite of the Battle

of the Bulls.

The Wells Fargo Stage Route and station sites.
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¢ Several 19th century towns and mill sites including Fairbank,

Contention, Lewis Springs, Charleston and Hereford.

In addition there are sites representing all stages of human occupatioa of the
Southwest over a 11,000 year period. These provide a unique opportuanity for

interpretation.

There are also 9 known vertebrate fossil sites. At least 2 of these are
highly significant sites. There are numerous additional sites adjacent to the
area. -These paleontological sites provide an excellent opportuaity for

scientific research and development.
Currently there is grazing in the area.

"H.R. 4811 would refine the principles under which the San Pedro Riparian
Conservation Area would be managed. It would continue multiple use wanagement
of the area by the Bureau of Land Management, identify the resource areas of
most concern to the Congress, estabiish congressional direction for the
management of the area and give the Secretary additional authority to enter
into cooperacive agreemeats for enforcement of the laws and regulations
relating to ehé area. However, the legialation would close the zrea té mining
or mineral or geothermal leasing. We object to this provision and recommend

that the bill retain the authority of the Secretary for mineral leasing.

In addition, we find the reporting provision in H.R, 4811 to be burdensome and

uanecessary.
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The San Pedro ares is a4 unique area with many outstanding and varied resource
values. This bill assigns to the Bureuu of Land Management the responsibility
of protecting this unique and beautiful area in a manner that will emhance
public appreciation of the significant natural resources along the Sen Pedro
River. We believe it is appropriate that this area be managed by the, Bureaa
of Land Management and appreciate the endorsement for BLM management extended

by the bill's sponsors.

This concludes my prepared statement. I will be pleased to respond to

quesgtions.
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SIERRA CLUB

Grand Canyon Chapter - Arizona

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL GREGORY, CONSERVATION CHAIRMAN, GRAND

CANYON CHAPTER OF THE SIERRA CLUB, BEFOURE THE SUBCOMMITTEE

ON PURLIC LANDS, COMMITTRE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, HEARINGS ON H,R. 4811 ESTABLISH~
ING A SAN PEDRO RIPARIAN NATIONAL CONSERVATION AREA.

WASHINGTON, D.C., 15 JULY 1986

I'r. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, my name is Mi-
chael Grepory, and I live in Cochise County, Arizona, whose
major population center, cne of the fastest-growing cities in

the country, lies in the llpper San Pedro River Basin.

As representative of the Crand Canyon Chapter of the Sierra
Club, I want to thank you for this opportunity to speak in fa-
vor of a rapid passage for Mr. Kolbe's bill to establish the
San Pelro Riparian National Conservation Area, the first Na-
tional Conservation Area to be desiénated specifically for ri-
parian values. The intent of the béll is to finally set aside
for rehabilitation and federal protéction. after more than a
century of heavy use, misuse and ab%se, much of what is left

of the Upper San Pedro riparian ec%system. It 43 an area rich
in cultural and biotic resources, ajpd it deserves to be protec-

ted and preserved for futui'e generations.
i
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Alonr with other conservation organizations, the Sierra Club
has sugrested a few lanpuage changes to increase the restora-
tive, protective and enhancement capabilities of the bill, and

we are working with the Arizona delegation to offer amendments
during mark-up; so instead of talking about specific lepisla-

tive lanfuare today, I'd like to draw your attention inatead
to some more general considerations and, in particular, to two

terms: riparian and ecosystem. The first is a sub-category of

the second.

Understanding those two terms is part of understanding the gen-
ergl purpose bf the bill, and the terms are especially perti-
neﬁt to a reading of the sections of the bill dealing with Ac-
quisitions /[Sec.l{a)(3}7, Roundaries /Sec. 1(b)7, and secon-
dary or peripheral uses of qhe Conservation Area [Sec. 2(b), 3
(b)7.

" livers are very special in the Southwest, And very fragile. With-
out special care, they dwindle away into gullies and dry washes.
Those that remain are survivors, In southeast Arizona, the San
Pedro is the only one left in a relatively healthy condition of
diversity and productivity, Unlike the Pecos River, which has
been stripped of 957 of its estimated historic native flora, and
the Gila, which has lost 90", the San Pedrc supports one of the
longest stretches of riparian habitat in the Southwestern United

States and retains some 75.° of its native flora (USFWS 1985),
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a reminder of what our rivers used to he.

But none of our remaining desert rivers has survived without
scars. Portions of the San Pedro are still relatively lush
and rich with wildlife, but other parts have suffered drastic
reductions in biotic diversity and productivity. Although in
better shape than most southwest river systems, the San Pedro
too has been adversely affected by a

"conecentration of agricultural, muniecipal and in-
dustrial development in river valleys fthat7 has reduced or
destroyed both terrestrial and aquatic wildlife habitats"{(Oh-
mart 1922). The word agricultural in that quotation should
be understood to mean livestock rénching as well as fhe farm-

ing of vepetable crops.

The San Pedro about a century ago ran full enough to support

a lively fishery, including one species of native fish that
grew to several feet in length. Today the river is still per-
ennial, but during dry seasons the surface water sometimes
ducks under the riverbed and resurfaces at some distance down-
stream. DBanks that used to be many feet apart are novw some-

times separated by only a trickle.

The river is still alive and running, bat it is not what it

used to be; and if it reminds us of a rich past, it also re-

b
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minds us of what we have lost, and of our present responsibil-
ities to properly manare what little we have left. The forces
that have reduced the size and diversity of the riparian sys-
tem over the past hundred years are still at work; but be-
sides the very real risks of pollution from agriculture, in-
dustry, military and civilian dumping; and the incessant, ero-
sive pressure of livestock grazing, during the past two decades,
the 5an Pedro system has also had to endure the effects of a
population explosion as more and more people migrate to the

sunbelt from the eastern and northern states.

The Arizona Department of Water Resources reﬁorts, for instance,
that for several years now, excessive pumping has been over-
drafting the groundwater and contributing to the San Pedro's
decline (DWr 1986), Population growth has also brought the
threat of subdivision, as the wooded riversides become more and

more valuable in a vigorous real estate market,

Some of these threats are already being dealt with. The sub-
division threat, for instanece, has largely becn averted by
putting most of the wet riparian area inte public ownership
under BLM management. If recent agreements between the U.3.
and llexican governments are kept by both sides, we will also

avert some serious threats of air and water pollution
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from the Smelter Triangle south and east of the Conservation
Area. Turthermore, the EPA has recently ordered the Phelps

Dodgze mine in Bisbee to stop contaminating tributarics teo the
San Pedro with toxic metals, and the State of Arizona ha~ re-
cently enacted two of the most progressive water quantity and
quality laws in the nation. The Sierra Club and the Audubon
Society are working with BL/1 to guarantee protection of the

San Pedro under the r.w Arizona statutes.

But all these actions are more remedi-l than rehabilitative;
they address specific acute problems rather than implementing
a comprehensive pla- for protection of the riparian system as
a whole. Mr. Keolbe's bill can provide for that kind of com-
rrehensive protection that biologists, anthropologists, con-
servationists and others have called for repeatedly over the
past quarter century,

lore than a decade ago, the Fish and Wildlife Service iden-
tified the San Pedro as a unique ecosystem suitable for in-
clusion in the Wational iWildlife Refuge System, and portions
of the San Pedro have been proposed as Hatural Areas to be
preserved under the Arizona MHatural Heritage Program. Por-
tions have also been proposed as county, state, federal and
international parks for the preservation of important histor-

ic and prehistoric resources.

All these proposals indicate the importance of the San Pedro
as a biotic resource, supporting cne of the greatest diversi-

ties of species of any locale in MNorth America; and as a
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rich cultural resource, containing records »~f mankind's con~
tinucus habitation for more than 10,000 years, and the social
interchanges between early peoples who used the San Pedro as
a trade corridor beti.cen North and Central America. But ncne
of these proposals has come to fruition, and the San Pedro

has become increasingly subject to the impacts of populaticen

pressure, including the trampling of vegetation, ORV damage

to the landscape, harvesting of riparian trees for fuelwood, and

vandalizing of cultural and paleontological sites.

The bill now before you is a major step toward a com-
prehensive management plan that brings together the mutual
goals of most previous proposals. The bill of-
fers an opportunity not only to restore the San Pedro Area to
aomeﬁhing like 4ts natural conditions of diversity and pro-
ductivity, but also offars an opportunity to set a strong pre-
cedent for protection of other Riparian Conservation Areas to
be designated in the future. The San Pedro, as the first,
ought to be the model or demonstration area to show how well

we can de the job.

Vater is the lifeblood of the Southwest, but when we speak of
the San Pedro, we do not mean just the water that {lows in
the riverbed; we mean the whole riparian system with the ri-

ver at its center. The water we sSee on the surface is only

H

oY AVAILABLE

FCSPRNCAQ0103



49

part of the San Pedro: some of it flows abova the riverbad

in the veina of trees and grasses and animals whose lives de-
pend on it; most of it is undarground where it helps reple-
nish the water table which is the sole drinking water source

for the basin,

We should not define the San Pedro too narrewly, and we should
be similarly careful in defining the Riparian Conservation Area.
Riotic conaiderations should determine the extent of the Area,
not arbitrary dates and yardsticks. As introduced, the bill
dees not define the Fiparjan Area broadly emough to fit the
blotic gsituation.

tlost of the birds and other animals that make up the wildlife
communities of the riparian corridor do not confine them-
selves to the narrow edge of the river. llany apgcies of birds,
for instance, are dependent on the drier brushlands as well
as the habitats along the riverbanks (cf. Szaro and Jakle
1985). !lammals that feed and drink at the river's edge also
need the upland habitats for fcod and shelter; some of thenm,
like the deer and wild catsg, use the upland terraces to get
from the riverbottom tc their second homes in the mountains

on either side of the San Pedro Valley.

B
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~

The animals are not confined to the narrow corridor of the ri-

ver, and the Riparian Conservation Area shouldn't be, either.

Riotic parameters should determine boundary and acquisgition de-
ci;ions, just as they should determine permitted-use decisions.
Thé legislation should not tie the hands of the agency by pre-
cluding thelir acquisition of lands th. are integral ¢omponents
of. the riparian life-support system. Cunversely, ;e don't want
to saddle the apency with too many options at cross—purp;ser

Congress should provide specific guidance to the agency on what

uses are incompatible with the purposes of the San Pedro Ripar-

ian Conservation Area,

Just as the apency is directed by law to prohibit destruction
of the cultural and paleontological resources, so it should be
directed to prohibit activities destructive to the biotic re-
source—mining and graveling operations, livestock grazing, mo-
torized recreaﬁion, taking of listed species, and fuelwood har-

vesting, to name a few of the more conspicuous ones.

In short, the legislation would best satisfy its intent by di-
recting the managing agency, within budget constraints, to ac=-
quire whenever feasible, whatever is needed to restore, maine
tain and enhance the cultural and bioctic resources of the San
Pedro: and to prohibit whatever activities or uses are not con-

ducive to those same ends.

Thank you for your attention and consideration.

i}
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¥\ National Audubon Society

NATIONAL CAPITAL OFFICE ‘
645 PENNSYLVANIA AVENUE, S.E., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20008 (202} 547-9009

STATEMENT OF BROCK EVANS
VICE PRESIDENT FOR NATIONAL ISSUBS
BEFORE THE HOUSE INTERIOR SUBCOMMITTEE ON PURBLIC LANDS
REGARDING ILR. 4311, ESTABLISHING THE SAN PEIRD
RIPARIAN NATIONAL CONSERVATION AREA, ARIZONA
WASHINGTON, D.C., JULY 15, 1986 '
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Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to appear here today and to
present the views of the National Audubon Society on this legislation, which
affects an area of great importance to our members and chapters in the state
of Arizona, the San Pedro River in the southemn part of that state.

H.R. 4811 designates a 30 mile stretch of this river and the land surrounding
it at a varying distance therefrom as the San Pedro Riparian Natiomal
Conservation Area, to be adainistered by the Bureay of Land Management.
Although this specific title is a samewhat new designation, the language of
the statute itself makes plain the intemt: ", ., ., to assure the protection of
the riparian, wildlife, archaeological, palecatological, scientific, cultural,
educational and recreational resources of the coaservation area . . . ." The
size of the conservation area, determined by reference to a map, shall not be
more than 60,000 acres, or about 2,000 acres per river mile. The bill further
cutlines provisions which permit the Secretary to allow other uses under
certain conditions, essentially forbidfdispositioa or sale of the lands,
requiresthe Secretary to develop a management plan, pemmitshim to limit
visitor use, withdrawsthe lands from appropriation under the mining laws, and
permits further acquisition of imholdings under certain conditioms. :

We generally support this legislation, and commend pot only the Arizona
Congressicnal Delegation for sponsoring it, but aiso the Bureau of Land
Management for pursuing and consuemating the land trade with the Temieco
Corporation which permitted public cwm=rship of these lands in the £irst
place. We would not be here if it were not for that fact.

The San Pedro River and its associated riparian lands is a rare and umique
resource in this part of the world. As just about the only permaneat source
of surface water 1n a very arid iand, its wildlife habitat is cutstanding, and
many species flourish there which could never survive otherwise, Because of
this fact, it was also the site of humen habitation from the earliest times,
and is therefore of enormous archaeological and educational interest. It has
outstanding recreation resources as well, especlally those which offer
opportunitiss for nature study, hiking, and solitude in a unique enviromment.

For all of these reasons, the Naticnal Audubon Society, working closely with
our local chapters, has sought maximm protection of the special values that
the San Pedro offers. We further believe that tao adequately protect the named
resources and values in the bill, certain dther uses, common to many other
parts of Arizona, are definitely not compatible or suitable here. High among
these uses we rogard as incompatible are mining, grazing, and the use of off
toad vehicles. We think that the obvious intrusion of these types of uses --
-i!.ai.‘hlttz_f them extractive of various resources in their own way -- speaks for
tself.

Therefore, while we are generally supportive of H.R. 4811 and its whole
approach to management of the San Pedro area, we believe it is essential to
clarify and esphasize the purpose for which this special designation is being
created, if we are to have real protection of this significant resource of
national importance. For the purposes of this clarification, we would suggest
the following changes or additions to H.R. 4511:
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ize, Boundaries. Stould be expanded from 60,000 to no more than 100,00C

- 8§
acres. This 1s because there are significant lands joining those outlined
on the map which are biologically or otherwise a part of the San Pedro

River ecosystem. The Secretary should have authority to acquire these
lands as appropriate.

- Management of Area. Section 2(a)(2) should be clarified by adding the
words Vecosystem, acquatic," after the word 'riparian." The reason for
adding the word "ecosystem" makes it plain that it is the entire ecosystem
related to the riparian values that is to be protected here. The reason
for the word "acquatic" is to simply clarify the intent, which iS5 to make
it plain thac the biological values here, at least, depend upon the
water.

- Saction 2(b) "Other Uses." Should ix strengthened by making it plain that
the Secretary should specifically prohibit grazing, fuelwood cutting, and
off road vehicles -- subject to existing rights -- unless there is the
_strongest showing of no adverse impact on the primary purposes of the
area.

~ Management Plan. Section 3(b) says the Secretary "may' limit visitor
use. We suggest either in the statute, or in the report language, that it
be @ade quite plain that visitor use shall be permitted only when a clear
determination is made that this will not adversely affect the values and
purposes for ghic.h the area is created. ’

- Acquisition of Lands. We feel fhat the Secrétary should alse be allowed
to acquire lands by donatiom, as well as by exchange or purchase, if
appropriate. - )

These are sade of the major changes or clarifications we would offer at this
time. Again, we feel that the San Pedro River and its associated lands in
this stretch are truly a rare, almost unique, resource, not only in Arizona,
but indeed in the United Statss, Thanks to the quick action of the Bureau of
Land Management and of the Arizona Congressiomal Delegation, we have a chance
here to give it the recognition and protection it deserves. We look forward
to working with you to accoaplish this goal. Thank you.
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OFFICE OF THE GOVERNCR 1% REPLY
REFER TO:
T STATE HOUSE
PHOENIX. ARIZONA 85007

July 10. 1986

The Honorable John F. Seiberling, Chairman
Subcommittee on Public Lands

United States House of Representatives
washington, D.C., 20515

Dear Congresgman Seiberling:

I understand that you will be <onducting hearings on
legislation to establish a National Conservation Area
encompassing the San Pedro River lands that were recently
acquired by the Bureau of Land Management. I would 1like to
express my support for the San Pedro Riparian National
Conservation Area bills introduced both in the House and the
Senate on May 13, 1986, and for the management of this area by
the Bureau of Land Management within a multiple-use framework.

Because of the unique riparian lands being considered,
legislation should include provisions which provide special
protections for these sensitive lands. I believe that the
riparian zone should be off limits to off-road vehicles and fuel
wood harvesting. Cattle grazing should be absolutely minimized
and access to the river should be controlled,

The San Pedro lands contain a wide range of resource values,
including one of the richest assemblages of land mammal species
in the United sStates, thirty miles of high~quality riparian
habitat, approximately 275 species of birds, many significant
archaeolegical and paleontological sites, the remains of an 18th
Century Spanish ©Presidio, and outstanding recreational
opportunities. An area with this exceptional ecological and
cultural diversity is well deserving of National Conservation
Area status, Such a designation would provide appropriate
recognition and would set the tone for the kind of multiple-~use
management the area requires.
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Support for the legislation to establish the San Pedro
Riparian National Conservation Area is widespread and bipartisan.
Endorsement has come from Arizona's State Parks and Game and Fish
Department, The National Audubon Society, The Nature Conservancy,
pefenders of Wildlife, The National Parks and Conservation
Association, Cochise County, the surrounding commurities of
Sierra Vista, Bisbee, Tombstone, Benson and Huachuca City, and
members of Arizona's Congressional delegation.

1 strongly support BLM's acquisition of the San Pedro lands
and believe, without question, that the BLM is the agency best
able to manage them. This is particularly so in light of the
Bureau's recent acquisitions, through exchange with the State of
Arizona, of lands in Aravaipa Canyon and the Muleshoe Ranch.

Together, aravaipa Canyon and the Muleshoe Ranch comprise
nearly 97,000 acres located in southeast Arizona, north of the
San Pedro lands. Both of these areas contain a broad spectrum of
outstanding resource values and, in this sense, are quite similar
to the San Pedro lands. Certainly, BIM's management of the San
Pedro property is consistent in concept with its management of
the Aravaipa and Muleshoe areas and would represent a logical
extension of its multiple—use administration in that part of the

State.
Sincerely,

g

Bruce Babbitt '
Governor

BB:dps
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